Aus der Poliklinik für Zahnerhaltung und Parodontologie am Universitätsklinikum Rostock Direktor: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Hermann Lang

Effekte von *Porphyromonas gingivalis* Lipopolysacchariden auf humane Progenitorzellen aus dem dentalen Follikel *in vitro*

Inauguraldissertation zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doktor der Zahnmedizin (Dr.med.dent.) der Universitätsmedizin Rostock



vorgelegt von

Kyriaki Chatzivasileiou

geboren am 02.11.1982 in Xanthi, Griechenland

Rostock, April 2014 Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. habil. Emil Christian Reisinger

urn:nbn:de:gbv:28-diss2015-0008-6

From the Policlinic for Conservative Dentistry and Periodontology at Rostock University Director: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Hermann Lang

Effects of *Porphyromonas gingivalis* Lipopolysaccharide on human dental follicle progenitor cells *in vitro*

Dissertation

to obtain the academic degree Doctor medicinae dentariae (Dr.med.dent.) at the Faculty of Medicine of Rostock University



submitted by

Kyriaki Chatzivasileiou

born on 02.11.1982 in Xanthi, Greece

Rostock, April 2014 Dean: Prof. Dr. med. habil. Emil Christian Reisinger Die vorliegende Arbeit enstand in der Zeit von October 2009 bis September 2012 an der Klinik und Polikliniken für Zahn-, Mund- und Kieferheilkunde (ZMK), an den Forschungslaboratorien für kardialen Gewebe- und Organersatz (FKGO) sowie am Referenz- und Translationszentrum für kardiale Stammzelltherapie (RTC) der Klinik und Poliklinik für Herzchirurgie des Universitätsklinikums Rostock.

- Dekan: Prof. Dr. med. habil. Emil Christian Reisinger
- 1. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Hermann Lang
- 2. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. med. Gustav Steinhoff
- 3. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. med. dent. Michelle Alicia Ommerborn



Parts of this dissertation have been published:

Original research article:

Chatzivasileiou K, Lux CA, Steinhoff G, Lang H. Dental follicle progenitor cells responses to *Porphyromonas gingivalis* LPS. J Cell Mol Med 2013; 17(6):766-73. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12058. Impact Factor (2012): 4.753.

Poster and oral presentations:

Chatzivasileiou K, Lux CA, Steinhoff G, Lang H. Dental follicle progenitor cells responses to *P.gingivalis* LPS. Poster presented at the Pan European Regional meeting of the International Association for Dental Research (PER - IADR), September 12 - 15, 2012, Helsinki, Finland.

Chatzivasileiou K, Lux CA, Lang H, Steinhoff G. Effects of *Porphyromonas gingivalis* Lipopolysacharide on dental follicle progenitor cells. Poster presented at the meeting of the Continental European Division of the International Association for Dental Research (CED - IADR), August 31 - September 3, 2011, Budapest, Hungary.

Chatzivasileiou K. Dental Follicle Progenitor Cells. The promise of periodontal regeneration. Lecture given at the bone regeneration research group colloquium of Rostock University, January 17th, 2013, Rostock, Germany.

Research grant:

This study was financially supported by the FORUN research grant awarded by the Medical School at Rostock University (Nr. 889011).

Στον Όδυσσέα

Contents

	Contents iv			iv	
	List of abbreviations			vi	
	List of table and figure legends vi				
1.	Introduction				
	1.1 Periodontal regeneration			1	
		1.1.1	Tooth morphogenesis	1	
		1.1.2	Anatomy of the periodontal ligament	3	
		1.1.3	Periodontal disease	_4	
		1.1.4	Periodontal therapy	6	
		1.1.5	Rationale for regenerative periodontal therapy	8	
	1.2	Huma	n dental follicle progenitor cells	9	
		1.2.1	Stem cells of non-dental origin	9	
		1.2.2	Dental-derived progenitor cells	11	
		1.2.3	Dental follicle progenitor cells	13	
	1.3	Porpl	nyromonas gingivalis	14	
		1.3.1	General characteristics	14	
		1.3.2	Association with periodontal disease	15	
		1.3.3	P. gingivalis LPS	17	
		1.3.4	Target cell receptors of <i>P. gingivalis</i> LPS	18	
	1.4	Hypot	hesis statement	_19	
2.	Mat	terials	and methods	_ 21	
	2.1	Cell is	olation and culture	21	
		2.1.1	Isolation and culture of human DFPCs and BMSCs	21	
		2.1.2	Cell culture of human DFPCs and BMSCs	_23	
		2.1.3	Cryopreservation of cells	25	
	2.2	In vitr	o cell characterization	26	
		2.2.1	Colony forming assay	_26	
		2.2.2	MTT dye reduction assay	_ 27	
		2.2.3	In vitro functional differentiation assay	_ 27	
		2.2.4	Cell staining for immunofluorescence microscopy	30	
		2.2.5	Fluorescence-activated cell sorter analysis	31	

	2.3	LPS tr	eatment	33	
		2.3.1	LPS treatment and cytotoxicity assay	33	
		2.3.2	RNA extraction and complementary DNA synthesis		
		2.3.3	Quantitative real-time PCR	35	
		2.3.4	TLR expression by FACS	35	
		2.3.5	In vitro wound healing assay		
		2.3.6	Detection of IL-6 by ELISA		
	2.4	Statist	ical analysis	38	
3.	Res	ults			
	3.1	Cell cl	haracterization	39	
		3.1.1	Isolation and culture of DFPCs	39	
		3.1.2	Clonogenic and proliferative properties of DFPCs		
		3.1.3	Immunophenotypic characterization of DFPCs	41	
		3.1.4	Differentiation potential of DFPCs		
	3.2	LPS tr	eatment	43	
		3.2.1	LPS cytotoxic effects on DFPCs		
		3.2.2	TLR2 and TLR4 expression in DFPCs	43	
		3.2.3	Migration potential of DFPCs		
		3.2.4	IL-6 secretion by DFPCs		
4.	Dis	cussion	l		
	4.1	Cell cl	haracterization		
	4.2	Effect	s of <i>P.gingivalis</i> LPS on DFPCs in vitro	48	
		4.2.1	Effects on cell viability	48	
		4.2.2	Effects on TLR2 and TLR4 expression		
		4.2.3	Effects on cell migration potential	50	
		4.2.4	Effects on IL-6 secretion	51	
5.	Cor	nclusio	ns	52	
6.	Sun	nmary		53	
7.	The	esis stat	ements	55	
8.	Ref	erences	S		
9.	9. Acknowledgements70				
10	10. Appendix 71				

List of abbreviations

APC	allophycocyanin
αΜΕΜ	alpha minimum essential medium
bFGF	basic fibroblast growth factor
BMSC	bone marrow stem cell
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CD	cluster of differentiation
CDD	comment-driven development
CPS	capsular polysaccharide
DAPI	4', 6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
dATP	deoxyadenosine triphosphate
dCTP	deoxycytidine triphosphate
DFPC	dental follicle progenitor cell
dGTP	deoxyguanosine triphosphate
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DMSO	dimethylsulfoxide
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP	desoxynucleoside triphosphate
dT	deoxythymidine
dTTP	deoxythymidine triphosphate
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
EMD	enamel matrix derivative
ERK	extracellular-signal-regulated kinase
ESC	embryonic stem cell
FGF	fibroblast growth factor
GAPDH	glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
HSA	human serum albumin
IL	interleukin
iPSC	induced pluripotent stem cell
LPS	lipopolysaccharide

MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
MSC	mesenchymal stem cell
MSCGM	mesenchymal stem cell growth medium
MTT	3- (4, 5- dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2, 5- diphenyltetrazolium bromide
NF-ĸB	nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
OS	oligosaccharide
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PDL	periodontal ligament
PDLSC	periodontal ligament stem cell
PE	phycoerythrin
PerCP-Cy5.5	peridinin chlorophyll protein-cyanine 5.5
PFA	paraformaldehyde
РІЗК	phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase
PMN	polymorphonuclear leukocyte
RNA	ribonucleic acid
SE	standard error
SRP	scaling and root planing
STAP	stimulus-triggered acquisition of pluripotency
TDM	treated dentin matrix
TGF-β	transforming growth factor beta
TLR	toll-like receptor
TMB	3, 3', 5, 5'- tetramethylbenzidine
ΤΝΓ-α	tumor necrosis factor alpha
USA	United States of Amerika
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
WHO	world health organization

List of table and figure legends

List of table legends

Table 2.1.1	Patient inclusion and exclusion criteria.
Table 2.2.4	Antibodies for immunofluorescence microscopy.
Table 2.2.5	Antibodies for analytical fluorescence-activated cell sorting.
Table 2.3.4	Antibodies for analytical fluorescence-activated cell sorting.

List of figure legends

Figure 1.1.1	Schematic illustration	showing different	stages of human	tooth formation.
0		0	0	

- Figure 1.1.2 Schematic illustration showing structures of the periodontium.
- Figure 1.1.3 Radiographs featuring (A) healthy and (B) diseased periodontal tissues. Arrows indicate margins of the alveolar bone.
- Figure 1.1.4 Schematic illustration of guided tissue regeneration technique.
- Figure 1.2.1 Graphic illustration of the two main characteristics of stem cells.
- Figure 1.2.3 Panoramic radiograph of a 17 years old patient showing wisdom tooth follicle.
- Figure 1.4 Experimental design of the study.
- Figure 2.1.1 Schematic overview of DFPCs isolation procedure.
- Figure 2.2 Overview of *in vitro* cell characterization.
- Figure 2.3 Overview of *in vitro* cell characterization after LPS treatment.
- Figure 3.1.1 Microscope images showing typical (A) DFPCs and (B) BMSCs morphology, 100x.
- Figure 3.1.2a Representative light microscope images of a DFPCs colony after (A) 1 day, (B) 4 days and (C) 7 days of cultivation, 100x magnification. (D) Colony forming efficiency of DFPCs and BMSCs; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).
- Figure 3.1.2b Cell proliferation rates of DFPCs and BMSCs assessed by MTT dye reduction assay; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent means \pm SE.

- Figure 3.1.3 (A) Immunophenotyping of human DFPCs by flow cytometry after staining for specific CD surface markers. DFPCs were positive for typical stem cell markers CD29, CD44, CD73, CD90 and CD105. No expression of haematopoietic markers CD14 and CD45 was detected. Bright areas indicate CD marker isotope controls. (B) Surface marker expression values are presented in percentages; n = 3, values represent means \pm SE.
- Figure 3.1.4 Multiple mesodermal lineage differentiation capacity of DFPCs *in vitro*. Adipogenesis was confirmed by Oil Red O staining (a) and immunostaining (d), 400x. Osteogenesis became evident after Alizarin Red staining (b) and immunostaining (e), 100x. Chondrogenesis was verified by Safranin O staining (c) and immunostaining (f), 10x; *n* = 3.
- Figure 3.2.1 Cell viability rates of DFPCs and BMSCs assessed by MTT dye reduction assay; DFPCs n = 7, BMSCs n = 6.
- Figure 3.2.2a (A) Relative gene expression of TLR2 and TLR4 analysed by qRT-PCR. Histogram scale is inverted, so that higher bars represent higher levels of mRNA; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test). (B) Gene expression fold change of TLR2 and TLR4 after LPS treatment. Data were analyzed by the delta/delta calculation method; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05, *p < 0.01 (Student's *t*-test).
- Figure 3.2.2b (A) Protein expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in DFPCs and BMSCs was evaluated by flow cytometry. Representative FACS histograms of TLR2 and TLR4 expression are shown. (B) TLR2 and TLR4 were expressed at low levels on both DFPCs and BMSCs. The expression of TLR2 was significantly lower than TLR4. The TLRs expression level of DFPCs was not significantly influenced by LPS treatment, while the expression of TLR4 on LPS-treated BMSCs was elevated; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent the means \pm SE, *p < 0.05, **p = 0.01, ***p < 0.001 (Student's *t*-test).
- Figure 3.2.3 (A) Representative images of *in vitro* wound healing scratch assay. After scratching a confluent cell monolayer of cells, surrounding cells migrated into the scratched area (time after scratching is indicated). White lines represent wound edges at t = 0 hour. Dotted red lines represent wound dimensions during cell migration at three different time points, 10x. (B) Migratory activity rates after LPS treatment. Average wound dimensions were measured at several time points; data were normalized to untreated controls and results were expressed as percentages of migratory activity; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).
- Figure 3.2.4 Histograms show IL-6 secretion by DFPCs and BMSCs, measured after 24 hours (A) and 72 hours (B) of LPS stimulation by ELISA. Limit of detection was 8 pg/ mL. Each sample was tested in triplicate; DFPCs n = 3, BMSCs n = 5, values represent means \pm SE, p > 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).

1. Introduction

1.1 Periodontal regeneration

1.1.1 Tooth Morphogenesis

In the past decades, a wealth of information has become available shedding light on the processes of teeth evolution. It is now widely accepted that odontogenesis begins in the sixth week of embryonic development with the formation of the primary dental laminae (odontogenic bands). These odontogenic bands are thickened U-shaped epithelial ridges along the processes of the developing jaws (Smith 2003). Teeth morphogenesis is regulated by sequential and reciprocal inductive interactions between the oral mesenchymal epithelium the underlying neural crest-derived and cells (ectomesenchyme) of the developing first branchial arch (Martens 2013). These interactions result in teeth formation (Fig. 1.1.1) through a series of different stages (lamina stage, bud stage, cap stage, and bell stage), mediated by numerous growth factors including members of the fibroblast growth factor (FGF) and transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β) superfamilies (Kettunen 2000; Nadiri 2004). It has recently become evident that more than 300 genes, mainly involved in regulation of cellular communication, may be associated with odontogenesis and the differentiation of dental tissues (Thesleff 2006).



Figure 1.1.1 Schematic illustration showing different stages of human tooth formation (Tucker 2004).

The oral epithelium is speculated to produce the first inductive signals to initiate odontogenesis (Modino 2005). However, the crucial role of cranial neural crest-derived cells in teeth evolution has been demonstrated in animal models, where transplantation of mice neural crest cells into chicken embryos allowed growth of tooth germs *in vivo* (Mitsiadis 2003). Hence, the contributions of each tissue, oral epithelium and ectomesenchyme, remain enigmatic and have been the basis of numerous debates (Hammarström 1996; Ten Cate 1996).

The classical theory suggests that interactions and signals exchanged between epithelial and mesenchymal cells result in the segregation of dental epithelium into an outer layer of enamel (enamel organ) formed by ameloblasts, while dental papilla and follicle are supposed to be ectomesenchymal derivates. Particularly, dental papilla, located in the central chamber of the developing tooth bud, gives rise to dentin-forming odontoblasts and the dental pulp.

Dental follicle is described as a loose ectomesenchymally-derived connective tissue sac surrounding the enamel organ and dental papilla of the tooth germ (Schroeder 1986; Moxham 1995; Ten Cate 1997). Anatomically, dental follicle consists of three layers: the dental follicle proper (associated with the tooth), the perifollicular mesenchyme (associated with the bone) and an intermediate layer of loose connective tissue. Dental follicle plays a central role in tooth eruption, as demonstrated by animal studies showing that removal of dental follicle from teeth prevented their eruption (Cahill 1980). The developmental potential of dental follicle was extensively studied in numerous tooth transplantation experiments (Hoffman 1966; Ten Cate 1970; Palmer 1987). It has been demonstrated that dental follicle harbours progenitor cells able to give rise to all components of the periodontium, including cementoblasts, periodontal ligament fibroblasts and osteoblasts (Diekwisch 2001; Morsczeck 2005; Yao 2008; Dieu 2009). However, the precise role of dental follicle in the differentiation and maturation of these tissues remains unclear because of the proximity to other embryonic tissues, as the Hertwig's epithelial root sheath (Hoffman 1960; MacNeil 1993).

1.1.2 Anatomy of the periodontal ligament

The periodontium is a complex organ consisting of epithelial, connective and mineralized tissues that invest and support the tooth (Pitaru 1994). The structures comprising the periodontium include cementum, periodontal ligament (PDL), alveolar bone and the gingival (Fig. 1.1.2). Structural integrity and interaction between these tissues are required for the proper function of the periodontium (Nanci 2013). Its primary role is the attachment of teeth to the alveolar bone and distribution of forces to surrounding bone by tooth loads. The periodontium serves also as a sensory organ, important for the positioning of the jaws during mastication and occlusion (Trulsson 2006).



Figure 1.1.2 Schematic illustration showing structures of the periodontium (Bird 2002).

The integral part of the periodontium is the periodontal ligament, a soft, specialized connective tissue situated between the cementum and the alveolar bone. Periodontal ligament is adapted to the adjacent tissues by so-called principal fibers. These are collagenous fibers mainly consisting of collagen type I, III and XII being arranged in definite and distinct bundles and anchored in cementum or bone (Sharpey's fibers). The average width of PDL ranges from 0.21 mm at 11 to 16 years of age to 0.15 mm at 51 to 67 years, and has a hourglass shape with the narrowest area at the mid root level (Nanci 2013). The width of the ligament is dependent on vascularity, cell mitotic activity and fiber number and can adapt to forces in cases of decreased occlusal load or hyperfunction (Van der Velden 2004).

The periodontal ligament contains a unique assortment of cells including osteoblasts, cementoblasts, osteoclasts, multipotent stem cells, epithelial cell rests of Malassez, macrophages and fibroblasts, which are the most abundant cell population (Carranza 2003). Periodontal ligament fibrobasts are responsible for the synthesis of collagen and its assembly into collagen fibers and contribute to the continuous remodeling taking place in the ligament. Particularly, periodontal ligament fibrobasts are considered to be mechanoresponsive and transmit mechanical forces to the supporting alveolar bone (Wescott 2007). This load transduction is thought to initiate a process associated with changes in bone architecture needed for tooth movement and adaptation to changing mechanical loads (Diercke 2011). This process is termed bone remodeling and is characterized by continuous bone resorption and new bone formation that is mainly controlled by osteoblasts (Sandy 1993). Moreover, the periodontal ligament includes neurovascular structures that are responsible for the sensory and nutritive function of PDL. Concretely, PDL includes endothelial cells, which line the numerous blood vessels that provide nutrients to cementum and alveolar bone. The periodontal nerve branches contain a mixture of myelinated and non-myelinated axons (Nakamura 1986) transmitting mechanical stimuli able to evoke various oral reflexes (Shi 2005). Finally, it is widely accepted that periodontal ligament cells play a crucial role in homeostasis, healing and regeneration of the periodontium (Shimono 2003; Scanlon 2011; Yu 2013). This potential has been in focus of periodontal research over the past few decades (Melcher 1976; Nyman 1982).

1.1.3 Periodontal disease

Periodontal disease is a bacterially induced inflammatory disease of the periodontium. It is characterized by the progressive destruction of periodontal tissues that eventually leads to the loosening and subsequent loss of teeth (Fig. 1.1.3). It represents one of the major dental diseases that affect human populations worldwide at high prevalence rates. Specifically, it is estimated that over 47% of the adult USA population is affected from periodontitis (Burt 2005), while 28.5% of tooth extractions in Germany are attributed to the disease (Glockmann 2011). Consequently, periodontal disease can significantly affect patients' quality of life and lead to both financial and health related risks (Petersen 2005). Recent cross-sectional epidemiological studies have demonstrated that

at global level improvement of periodontal health can be possible over time (Hugoson 2008). Nevertheless, according to a report of the World Health Organization (WHO), 10 - 15% of world populations still suffer from severe periodontitis, an advanced form of the disease (Petersen 2005). Alarming is, also, the fact that diverse forms of periodontal diseases affect children, adolescents and young adult populations around the world (Albandar 2002).



Figure 1.1.3 Radiographs featuring (A) healthy and (B) diseased periodontal tissues. Arrows indicate margins of the alveolar bone.

Periodontal disease was first described by Gottlieb as a degenerative disorder leading to a diffuse atrophy of the alveolar bone (Gottlieb 1928). Until the early 80s, the term periodontosis, coined by Orban and Weinman, was used to denote the noninflammatory status of the disease (Orban 1942). Advances in dental research have fundamentally changed our understanding of the periodontal diseases (Baer 1971). It has been demonstrated that periodontitis is an inflammatory disease mainly caused by the presence of oral microbial biofilms. Since the first characterization of dental biofilm by van Leeuwenhoek in 1683 a great effort has been made to identify the microbiota at sites of periodontal lesions (Dobell 1958) and to determine the composition of periopathogenic biofilms (Holt 2005). A microbial-shift from mostly Gram-positive to mostly Gram-negative species is supposed to lead the transition process from periodontal health to periodontal disease (Darveau 2010). Moreover, it has been speculated that specific bacteria or their consortia may be responsible for the initiation and progression of periodontal disease. Specifically, the 'red complex', consisting of Porphyromonas gingivalis, Treponema denticola, and Tannerella forsythia, has been proposed as a 'disease-related' network of pathogenic bacteria, being strongly related to chronic periodontitis (Socransky 1998). Nevertheless, the impact of polymicrobial communities on the development and progression of the disease remains unclear.

Over the last few decades, the key role of immune host response has been in focus of studies on the expression of periodontitis (Darveau 1997). Results of clinical studies challenged the idea that direct effects of bacterial toxins or enzymes were sufficient for the induction of periodontitis (Hirschfeld 1978; McFall 1982). These observations were further confirmed by longitudinal epidemiologic analyses on patients susceptibility to periodontal infections (Hugoson 1982; Lindhe 1983). While the etiology of periodontitis is bacterial, it has become evident that an inadequate host inflammatoryimmune response to periodontal pathogens is responsible for the disruption of tissue homeostasis in the pathogenesis of the disease (Van Dyke 2008; Darveau 2010). According to current literature, the destruction of periodontal tissues is neutrophilmediated and may lead to chronic inflammatory processes (Van Dyke 2003). Thus, genetic polymorphisms in cytokine expression or polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNs) dysfunctions have been associated with periodontitis (Kornman 1998; Kinane 2001). Further, periodontal diseases were linked with major systemic diseases such as cardiovascular diseases, rheumatoid arthritis and diabetes (Beck 2000; Garcia 2001; Mealey 2006; Preshaw 2013). Such associations may reflect the presence of common underlying pathogenic mechanisms between periodontitis and general health and remain to be clarified (Armitage 2009).

1.1.4 Periodontal therapy

The ultimate goal of periodontal treatment is the restoration of homeostasis between periodontium and oral microbiota, the long-term maintenance of clinical periodontal attachment levels and the regeneration of lost periodontal supporting tissues (Van Dyke 2008). The conventional periodontal treatment involves the mechanical removal of the pathogenic dental biofilm by scaling and root planing (SRP). This therapeutic concept has proven to be the gold standard approach in the treatment of chronic periodontitis (Sanz 2012). Its efficacy is well documented in a plethora of studies (Badersten 1981, 1984; Lindhe 1984; Kaldahl 1988).

In a large-scale retrospective study, Van der Weijden *et al.* (Van der Weijden 2002) demonstrated successful clinical outcomes such as probing depth reduction and gain of clinical attachment after subgingival debridement. Furthermore, a meta-analysis conducted by Hung *et al.* demonstrated the positive effects of SRP in the reduction of

probing depth and stabilization of attachment loss, after treatment of medium and deep periodontal defects (Hung 2002). Analyses of subgingival plaque samples revealed alterations in the composition of subgingival microflora after SRP (Mousquès 1980; Müller 1986). Particularly, Haffajee *et al.* confirmed a decrease in prevalence of *P. gingivalis* and other periopathogenic bacteria at sites of improved periodontal attachment levels post-therapy (Haffajee 1997) However, histological analyses of healed periodontal tissues reveal in most of the cases the presence of an epithelial lining along the treated root surfaces of the teeth, instead of true periodontal regeneration (Caton 1993). Moreover, it has been showed that clinical outcomes of SRP may vary greatly and are dependent on several parameters such as the extent and severity of disease and patient's compliance with plaque control (Page 1997; Sanz 2012).

Technological advances and a better understanding of the biology of periodontal tissues enabled the introduction of modifications in standard periodontal treatment. New debridement technologies (Tunkel 2002), full-mouth disinfection protocols (Quirynen 1995) antibiotic administration (Haffajee 2003), implantation of autografts, allografts and alloplastic materials (Sculean 2008), chemical root conditioning (Maruyama 2008), growth factors (Raja 2009) and guided tissue regeneration (Sculean 2004) represent some of the therapies or techniques that have been introduced in the conventional periodontal treatment protocol (Fig. 1.1.4). These adjunctive methods used either alone or in combination may result in some cases in histological evidence of bone repair (Sculean 2008). However, the results in clinical applications are marginal and vary greatly, depending on the anatomy of periodontal defects or the amount of resident vital periodontal ligament (Blumenthal 1993). In conclusion, these advanced therapeutic interventions have proved to be insufficient to attain complete and predictable regeneration of the periodontium (Becker 1999; Bartold 2000; Chen 2010).



Figure 1.1.4 Schematic illustration of guided tissue regeneration technique (Chen 2010).

1.1.5 Rationale for regenerative periodontal therapy

In recent years, great improvement has been made in understanding the cellular and molecular events involved in the formation and regeneration of periodontal tissues. Interestingly, it has been demonstrated that dental tissues contain populations with characteristics of postnatal stem cells (Hynes 2012). The identification of these multipotent cells has stimulated interest in the potential use of cell-based therapies as prospective alternatives to existing therapeutic approaches for the repair and regeneration of the periodontium (Bartold 2006).

Aim of regenerative periodontal therapy is the predictable restoration of the periodontium, including the formation of periodontal ligament, cementum with inserting periodontal ligament fibres and alveolar bone that have been lost due to periodontal disease or dental trauma (Polimeni 2006). From a biological perspective, one of the critical requirements for successful therapeutic approaches is the repopulation of the periodontal wound by *ex vivo* expanded progenitor populations or the mobilization of endogenous progenitor cells capable of promoting regeneration (Ivanovski 2006).

Dental-derived stem cells are putative candidates for restoration of the complex ultrastructure and the dynamic function relationships between the periodontal components that are important for normal tissue homeostasis. Numerous animal studies have proved the regenerative potency of these cell populations *in vivo* (Trofin 2013).

However, one of the growing concerns in dental research is the exposure of dentalderived progenitor cells to the endotoxin-rich microenvironment of periodontal pockets (Morsczeck 2012). This may affect many cell properties such as self-renewal, differentiation potential, production of cytokines and extracellular matrix (ECM) compounds secretion. Moreover, Sorrell and Caplan demonstrated that multipotent cell grafts might trigger regenerative processes through direct commitment together with paracrine communication with resident cell populations and infiltrating inflammatory or antigen-presenting cells (Sorrell 2010). These interactions provide a regenerative microenvironment for destructed adult tissues to limit the area of damage and to impel a self-regulated regenerative response (Caplan 2007). Hence, a better understanding of cell behavior at sites of inflammation appears to be a key strategy for the development of new approaches for periodontal regeneration.

1.2 Human dental follicle progenitor cells

1.2.1 Stem cells of non-dental origin

In recent years, tissue engineering has emerged as a promising approach that could enable regeneration of diseased tissues, by cell transplantation with or without scaffolds (Langer 1993). The potential use of tissue engineering approaches are endless, and range from preclinical generation of cardiac valve substitutes, to *ex vivo* construction of nasal cartilages, or even to whole organ substitutes such as liver (Stock 2001). Beside the restricted actual clinical feasibility, pilot studies highlight great prospects for future stem cell-based tissue engineering techniques. This progress is mostly attributed to the advances in stem cell biology and recognition of the unique biological properties of stem cells (Eberli 2006).



Figure 1.2.1 Graphic illustration of the two main characteristics of stem cells.

Stem cells are defined by their capacity to self-renew and differentiate into multiple cell lineages (Fig. 1.2.1). One of the most studied adult stem cell types are mesenchymal stem cels (MSCs) (Pittenger 1999). Friedenstein *et al.* first described bone marrow stem cells (BMSCs) as a heterogeneous population of multipotent cells derived from bone marrow aspirates with the ability to adhere to plastic surfaces and form colonies of fibroblastic-like cells within the first days of cultivation (Friedenstein 1970, 1976). Although MSCs were originally isolated from bone marrow, similar populations of mesenchymal precursors were isolated from other tissues, including adipose tissue (Zuk 2001), amniotic fluid (Roubelakis 2011), fetal liver (Fiegel 2006) and umbilical cord

blood (Kögler 2004). Recent studies indicated that MSCs are able to differentiate not only into cells of the mesoderm lineage, but also into endoderm and neuroectoderm lineages, including neurons (Sanchez-Ramos 2000), hepatocytes (Schwartz 2002) and endothelia (Janeczek Portalska 2012). MSCs can be easily isolated and have a high expansion potential and genetic stability giving unlimited pool of transplantable cells (Wang 2012). In addition, MSCs are able to migrate to sites of tissue injury and have immunosuppressive properties that can be crucial for successful autologous as well as heterologous transplantations (Le Blanc 2005). MSCs are already utilized in several fields of regenerative medicine. Indeed, MSCs have been successfully integrated in orthopaedic therapeutical interventions facilitating the repair of bone (Mankani 2001) and cartilage (Murphy 2003). Furthermore, BMSCs have been proposed as candidates for cell-based cardiac regeneration therapies (Stamm 2003; Tongers 2011; Donndorf 2013).

Although human BMSCs are not isolated from oral tissues, they have already been extensively studied as putative candidates regarding the regenaration of periodontal tissues. Kawaguchi *et al.* observed in an animal model that BMSCs transplanted into Class III furcation lesions, were able to form new cementum, bone and periodontal ligament in the periodontal osseous defects (Kawaguchi 2004). In an *in vivo* study, Hasegawa *et al.* used BMSCs labeled with green fluorescent protein, and confirmed that after transplantation BMSCs could survive and differentiate into periodontal tissue cells (Hasegawa 2006). It has been proposed that BMSCs are able to sense biological signals, interact with the local microenvironment and contribute to the regeneration of periodontal tissues (Yang 2010). Clinical trials using autologous BMSCs transplantation in periodontal defects combined with platelet-rich plasma showed positive clinical outcomes (Yamada 2006). However, these approaches require an invasive bone marrow aspiration procedure in a secondary clinic and are associated with donor site complications (Chen 2012).

Apart from bone marrow, adipose-derived stem cells (ASCs) have also been investigated in periodontal regeneration studies. ASCs exhibit stable growth kinetics *in vitro* and possess multilineage differentiation ability, while having similar phenotype and genotype to those of BMSCs and DPSCs at the transcriptional level (Hung 2011) (Izadpanah 2006; Zhu 2008). Several animal models have already confirmed the potential of ASCs to promote periodontal regeneration *in situ* (Tobita 2008, 2010).

The use of embryonic stem cells (ESCs) has been newly proposed as an alternative source for regenerative medicine, because of their combined abilities of unlimited expansion and pluripotency. The differentiation capacity of human ESCs towards periodontal ligament cells were recently evaluated *in vitro* (Inanç 2009). However, the clinical application of these unique cell types raises serious ethical and safety concerns.

Finally, the induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSCs) technology represents a major hope associated with the development of personalised cell therapies for treating human disease, as periodontitis (Hynes 2013). This technological advance allows the generation of pluripotent cells by nuclear reprogramming of adult cells via genetic manipulation or introduction of multiple transcription factors (Takahashi 2006; Huangfu 2008). Duan *et al.* have recently demonstrated that iPSCs combined with enamel matrix derivatives (EMD) could be valuable candidates for periodontal tissue engineering approaches (Duan 2011). Alternative approaches, as the newly proposed method of stimulus-triggered acquisition of pluripotency (STAP), could enhance these therapeutic attempts. STAP technology is based on cell nuclear reprogramming triggered by external stimuli such as a transient low-pH stressor (Obokata 2014). Nevertheless, researchers should overcome several biological unknowns, technical hurdles and safety concerns in order to integrate nuclear reprogrammed mammalian cells in clinical therapeutic approaches (Csete 2010).

1.2.2 Dental-derived progenitor cells

During the last decades, rapid progress in dental research has shed light on the molecular and cellular biology of periodontal tissue development. The identification of undifferentiated multipotent cells in the developing, but also in the mature periodontal ligament has inspired researchers to use them in cell-based regenerative approaches (Cho 2000). These multipotent cell populations retain the potential to differentiate into osteoblasts, cementoblasts and fibroblasts (McCulloch 1984). Experimental studies in mice suggest that periodontal ligament stem cells (PDLSCs) niches are perivascular sites in the periodontal ligament and adjacent endosteal spaces (Gould 1977; McCulloch 1987). According to an animal study in rats, Roberts *et al.* suggested that PDLSCs undergo a vascularly oriented differentiation during migration to the bone and cemental surfaces (Roberts 1987). Apart from resident PDLSCs, *ex vivo*-explanted

PDLSCs are, also, able to promote regeneration of typical cementum/ periodontal ligament-like structures (Seo 2004).

Until now, numerous animal models have confirmed the capacity of PDLSCs to regenerate PDL tissues *in vivo* (Liu 2008b; Ding 2010). Specifically, Lang *et al.* demonstrated the formation of periodontal ligament-like connective tissues with orientated fiber bundles attached to both host bone and root, after replantation of PDLSCs-covered roots in a large animal model (Lang 1995). Kim *et al.* conducted *in vivo* studies providing further insides in the sequential histological changes during periodontal tissue regeneration by hPDLSCs (Kim 2012). Based on these promising preclinical results, PDLSCs were first candidates for tissue engineering techniques.

At present, PDLSCs, as well as BMSCs, are used as main cell sources for periodontal regeneration (Feng 2010; Hoogduijn 2013). Nevertheless, the results of such therapeutical interventions remain marginal and unpredictable. Interestingly, recent findings suggest that PDLSCs proliferation and differentiation potential may be influenced by donor age and microenvironment factors (Zheng 2009). Such observations highlight the need of cautious interpretation of study results. Further elucidation of the molecular mechanisms governing stem cell differentiation could improve cell-mediated therapeutical approaches against periodontal disease (Chen 2012).

Newly identified dental-derived stem cells have been proposed as alternative cell sources. In particular, multipotent cells have been successfully isolated from several dental tissues as dental pulp (Gronthos 2000), dental follicle (Morsczeck 2005), exfoliated deciduous teeth (Miura 2003) and root apical papilla (Sonoyama 2006). A plethora of *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies on dental-derived stem cells provide evidence of their multi-differentiation capacity and their potential role in periodontal regeneration (Chen 2012).

1.2.3 Dental follicle progenitor cells

Advances in the field of periodontal regeneration facilitated the development of cellbased periodontal therapies. Recently identified dental-derived stem cells have been proposed as putative candidates for such therapeutical approaches. Specifically, dental follicle stem cells represent a population of precursor cells originating from the loose ectomesenchyme-derived connective tissue sac that surrounds the developing tooth germ prior to eruption (Ten Cate 1997). After the extraction of impacted third molars, dental follicles are commonly discarded as medical waste. However, DFPCs can be isolated from extracted dental follicles for research purposes, thus representing an easily accessible cell source.



Figure 1.2.3 Panoramic radiograph of a 17 years old patient showing wisdom tooth follicle.

Dental follicle is considered as a source of multipotent cells with the ability to generate all periodontal tissues, namely cementum, bone and PDL (Honda 2010). These precursor cells are present in dental follicle at various stages of differentiation (Luan 2006; Yao 2008). Handa *et al.* first reported the presence of progenitor cells in animal dental follicle. In their study, cultured bovine dental follicle progenitor cells (DFPCs) were able to form cementum tissues and fibroblasts *in vivo* (Handa 2002). In 2005, Morsczeck *et al.* were able to isolate multipotent cells from dental follicles of human impacted third molars and described their stem cell characteristics (Morsczeck 2005). Subsequent investigations on human and animal DFPCs shed light to their regenerative potential. In particular, several studies demonstrated that DFPCs have a fibroblast-like morphology, are plastic-adherent and show excellent proliferation rates (Guo 2012). Until now there is no rigid expression pattern of stemness-related genes (Kemp 2005). Nevertheless, a broad set of markers has been proposed to define stem cell cultures.

Similar to other stem cell populations, DFPCs express CD10, CD13, CD29, CD44, CD53, CD59, CD73, CD90 and CD105, and do not express CD34, CD45, or HLA-DR (Lindroos 2008; Huang 2009). Demonstration of self-renewal ability and multilineage differentiation capacity are additional indications of stem cell phenotype. Indeed, it has been proven that DFPCs are able to form single cell-derived colonies and differentiate into several lineages, when induced by special media *in vitro* (Yao 2008).

Moreover, the regeneration potential of DFPCs has been supported by a series of animal experiments. Recently, Yokoi *et al.* demonstrated in an animal model the ability of DFPCs to regenerate the periodontal ligament *in vivo* (Yokoi 2007). Further, Guo *et al.* investigated the potential of dental follicle stem cells to contribute to the formation of the tooth root (Guo 2012). Interestingly, DFPCs combined with treated dentin matrix (TDM) scaffolds contributed to the formation of root-like tissues with a pulp-dentin complex and a periodontal ligament connecting a cementum-like layer to host alveolar bone (Guo 2012). Recent data indicate that dental follicle cells induced by Hertwig's epithelial root sheath cells may form periodontal tissues *in vivo* through epithelial-mesenchymal interactions (Bai 2011). However, the mechanisms governing DFPCs regeneration potency remain to be elucidated.

1.3 Porphyromonas gingivalis

1.3.1 General characteristics

Porphyromonas gingivalis (formerly *Bacteroides gingivalis*) is a Gram-negative, nonmotile, asaccharolytic bacterium. It requires anaerobic conditions for growth, exhibits both cocco-bacillary to short rod morphologies and forms smooth to rough colony morphotypes (Reynolds 1989; Haffajee 1994). The species belongs to the blackpigmented *Bacteroides* group and can form brown to black colonies when cultured in blood agar plates (Oliver 1921). The black pigmentation of *P. gingivalis* colonies is correlated to the accumulation of hemin (oxidized form of heme) on its cell surface (Liu 2004; Smalley 2008). Furthermore, it is postulated that heme has a profound effect on virulence of *P. gingivalis*, as when grown under hemin-limited conditions, it becomes less virulent (McKee 1986; Lewis 1999). When considering its role in the establishment of multispecies subgingival biofilm communities, *P. gingivalis* is classified as a late colonizer, capable to adhere to oral surfaces and interact synergistically with antecedent biofilm inhabitants (Capestany 2008; Kolenbrander 2011). The species is intensively invasive, as demonstrated in several *in vitro* studies (Sandros 1993; Weinberg 1997; Houalet-Jeanne 2001). Particularly, *P. gingivalis* is able to invade and remain viable in host cells (Andrian 2006; Amano 2007), while suppressing host cell apoptosis (Yilmaz 2008; Yao 2010).

The major ecological habitat of *P. gingivalis* is the gingival sulcus. Moreover, the organism can be detected in tongue coat, tonsils, oral mucous membranes and saliva samples (Zambon 1981; Danser 1996; Tanaka 2004). In addition to the oral niches, *P. gingivalis* can also spread systemically and be found in distant sites as demonstrated for atheromatous plaques (Kozarov 2006), osteomyelitis lesions (Welkerling 2006), amniotic cavity (León 2007), respiratory tract (Scannapieco 1999; Mojon 2002) and cerebrospinal fluid (Iida 2004).

Therefore, the biological significance of the species has been in focus of research in the last decades. The potential effects of *P. gingivalis* on several host cell types, including not only oral epithelial cells and fibroblasts, but also dendritic cells, macrophages, neutrophils, endothelial cells have been extensively discussed in previous reviews (Kantarci 2002; Amano 2003; Bélanger 2006; Cutler 2006; Hajishengallis 2007; Kinane 2008; Sheets 2008; Yilmaz 2008). The impact of several perio-pathogenic bacteria, as *P. gingivalis*, on BMSCs and dental-derived stem cells has been recently demonstrated, thus revealing new insights into the interactions between live bacteria and multipotent stem cells (Kriebel 2013).

1.3.2 Association with periodontal disease

The oral cavity is habitat for a plethora of bacterial species. Specifically, it is estimated that the oral microflora consists of more than 700 different bacterial species, which normally coexist in commensal harmony with the host (Moore 1994; Aas 2005). Despite the enormous diversity of the oral microbiome, only some of these species are considered to have an impact on the initiation and progression of periodontitis (Paster 2006).

In recent years, the use of advanced techniques for identification of microorganisms, in combination with the relative non-invasive nature of sampling, facilitated the conduction of thorough analyses of the oral microbiota in both health and disease (Haffajee 2008). These studies led to the identification of *P. gingivalis* as a major contributor to periodontal disease and member of the 'red complex' pathogens, comprising *T. forsythia* and *T. denticola* (Socransky 1992; Lamont 1998; Holt 2005). Specifically, several studies based on *in vivo* experimental models demonstrated that *P. gingivalis* may induce dysbiosis, or a microbial shift in the commensal composition, ultimately leading to periodontial disease (Van Winkelhoff 2002; Kawada 2004). Besides, reduced levels of *P. gingivalis* are associated with clinical improvement at diseased sites after periodontal treatment (Haffajee 1997; Takamatsu 1999; Ximénez-Fyvie 2000; Fujise 2002).

Even though a large body of evidence on the pathogenic role of *P. gingivalis* in disease formation exists, the pathogenesis of infection is still not fully understood (Yilmaz 2008). Hence, the proposed idea of using *P. gingivalis* as a prognostic marker for periodontitis is open to dispute (Leonhardt 2011). Remarkably, studies on the composition of subgingival species in or on the sulcular gingival epithelial cells showed no significant differences in the levels of *P. gingivalis* in the epithelial samples obtained from healthy or diseased subjects (Colombo 2006, 2007). Indeed, it has been recently proposed that the oral epithelium of healthy subjects, may exhibit a natural tolerance towards oral microbiota (Jump 2004; Rudney 2006). Parallely, the notion that *P. gingivalis* may act as an opportunist, that under certain circumstances is able to subvert host defence, is now well established (Bostanci 2012). In conclusion, the sophisticated mechanisms behind the reciprocal interactions between perio-pathogenic bacteria and host cells appear to be highly complex and remain to be elucidated (Curtis 2005; Yilmaz 2008).

1.3.3 P. gingivalis LPS

It is widely accepted that *P. gingivalis* produces a range of potential virulence factors. These exhibit multiple functions and are part of the proposed survival strategies of *P. gingivalis* into the host (Holt 2005). Specifically, a major virulence factor of *P. gingivali* is its capsular polysaccharide (CPS), also known as K-antigen (Brunner 2010). It is demonstrated to be involved in the modulation of host immune mechanisms by circumvention of phagocytosis (Singh 2011). Further, gingipains of *P. gingivalis* are extracellular cysteine proteases, also present in soluble form (Bostanci 2012). Gingipains are demonstrated to possess proteolytic and adhesion domains and are involved not only in the degradation or cleavage of host cell proteins, but also the attachment of *P. gingivalis* to the tissues (Potempa 2000; Curtis 2005; Sheets 2008). Adhesins such as fimbriae, haemagglutinins, a putative invasin (haloacid dehalogenase family phosphoserine phosphatase) and a variety of toxic by-products (e.g. ammonia) are also included in the panel of the organism virulence factors (Yilmaz 2008).

The major component of the outer membrane of *P. gingivalis* is LPS, an endotoxin and common characteristic of all Gram-negative bacteria. The long polysaccharide chains of LPS are able to stimulate the complement system and provoke the release of proinflammatory molecules, thus initiating host immune responses (Siqueira 2007). Moreover, LPS plays a crucial role in maintenance of bacterial structural integrity and establishment of selective permeability barrier to noxious compounds or nutrient molecules (Shoji 2002; Nikaido 2003). Therefore, LPS is supposed to be essential for the survival of *P. gingivalis* within host cells (Jain 2010).

Structurally, LPS comprises three domains: an O-antigen, a core oligosaccharide (OS) and lipid A. The O-antigen may be a long polysaccharide that comprises the outermost domain of the LPS molecule and forms the external surface of the bacterium. The structure of O-antigen is highly variable and immunogenic. Thus, O-serotyping is used to distinguish between sub-species of bacteria according to O-antigen composition (Sims 2001). The core OS contains a vast variety of glycoforms and is typically composed of two domains, the outer and inner core being directly attached to the O-antigen and lipid A, respectively (Paramonov 2009). The inner-most component of LPS, the hydrophobic lipid A, is embedded in the bacterial outer membrane of Gramnegative cell wall and serves as an anchor for LPS. It is suggested that *P. gingivalis*

lipid A may be responsible for the strong innate immune response at sites of infection (Wang 2002). Interestingly, *P. gingivalis* is able to synthesize a variety of lipid A structures, as result of its exposure to several environmental conditions. Thus, it is demonstrated that high concentrations of hemin, at sites of severe periodontal inflammation may provoke the production of antagonistic lipid A that is able to activate host cell receptors (Jain 2010). Hence, the heterogenous structure of lipid A could explain the binding of *P. gingivalis* LPS to several cognate TLR receptors and the activation of differential immune signalling pathways (Bostanci 2012).

1.3.4 Target cell receptors of P. gingivalis LPS

In general, cells recognize the presence of bacteria and bacterial components via socalled pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). Specifically, PRRs sense typical patterns of microbial molecules, known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) (Janeway 1989). Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are the first identified and bestcharacterized group among the human PRRs. The family of TLRs contains to date 10 members in humans (Staquet 2011). TLRs are type I transmembrane proteins and are able to recognize a wide range of PAMPs (Kawai 2011). Upon PAMP engagement, TLRs are able to trigger transcriptional or post-translational cellular responses (Vance 2009). In fact, *P. gingivalis* LPS may induce the production pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), interleukin-1 (IL-1), IL-6, and IL-8 in host cells (Wang 2002; Zhou 2005; Hamedi 2009). Especially, LPS sensing via TLRs is considered to play a critical role in signal transduction at sites of periodontal inflammation (Wang 2002).

Two members of the Toll-like receptor family, TLR2 and TLR4, have been identified as possible signaling receptors of *P.gingivalis* LPS (Darveau 2004). These receptors have been detected in gingival epithelium and connective tissue samples (Beklen 2008). Moreover, TLR2 and TLR4 are demonstrated on many cell types including immune cells, macrophages and dendritic cells (Schuman 1990; Wright 1990; Flo 2001; Kaisho 2002). According to a large body of evidence, TLR4 is documented as a specific receptor for most bacterial LPS (Noreen 2012). Particularly, several *in vitro* and *in vivo* experimental studies have demonstrated *P. gingivalis* LPS as potent agonist of TLR4 (Ogawa 2002; Sawada 2007; Kumada 2008; Zhang 2008). Further, TLR2 has been

identified as a predominant receptor for *P. gingivalis* LPS, even though it is mainly involved in the recognition of lipoproteins, lipoteichoic acid and peptidoglycans (Siqueira 2007). Interestingly, *in vivo* studies in TLR2 or TLR4 knock-out mice demonstrated the induction of bone loss after *P. gingivalis* treatment via TLR2, but not TLR4 (Hirschfeld 2001; Burns 2006). On the contrary, other experimental studies suggested the activation of both TLR2 and TLR4 which, nevertheless, can lead to activation of different signalling cellular cascades (Bainbridge 2001; Zhou 2005). These contradicting results could be explained by the ability of *P. gingivalis* to alter its lipid A structure. This LPS modification could modulate its binding affinity to TLRs resulting in opposing host innate immune responses and increased survival chance for the species (Bostanci 2012).

1.4 Hypothesis statement

The rapid advancements in the field of dental research over the last few years could deliver the promise of tissue regeneration through stem cells. The demand for novel therapies against inflammatory diseases, like periodontitis, has created the need for a better understanding of the behaviour of progenitor cells in sites of bacterial infection.

Specially, P. gingivalis has been considered as protagonist in the initiation and development of inflammatory processes leading to periodontitis (Hamada 1994; Tobias 1997). Particularly, P. gingivalis LPS is supposed to able to stimulate inflammatory cytokine production and bone resorption. Most studies on cellular effects of periodontopathic bacteria focused on gingival fibroblasts (Wang 2002; Tardif 2004; Herath 2011) and periodontal ligament cells (Seo 2012), which are mostly involved in the remodelling of the periodontium. Also osteoclasts, a key cell population involved in bacteria-induced bone destruction, have been in focus of research (Chen 2001; Scheres 2011). Nevertheless, only few studies have been done so far investigating the influence of bacterial components on osteoblast progenitors (Loomer 1994, 1995; Kadono 1999). Further, Chang et al. investigated dental pulp stem cells treated with LPS and detected activation of NF-KB (Chang 2005), while Yamagishi et al. analyzed the effects of P.gingivalis LPS on dental pulp stem cell differentiation ability (Yamagishi 2011). Till now most studies on DFPCs have focused on cell characterization and tissue regeneration potential (Bai 2011; Jung 2011; Guo 2012; Yang 2012). Nevertheless, little is known about the impact of bacteria on DFPCs properties.

Here we hypothesized that DFPCs are able to sense and respond to *P. gingivalis* LPS. Further, DFPCs responses were speculated to be differential in comparison to other populations of multipotent cells. Aim of the study was to investigate the possible influence of LPS on cell proliferation, gene expression, wound healing capability and cytokine production of DFPCs. In this context, DFPCs were compared with early passages of bone marrow-derived stem cells (BMSCs), a well-studied class of adult stem cells.



Figure 1.4 Experimental design of the study.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Cell isolation and culture

2.1.1 Isolation and culture of human DFPCs and BMSCs

Human impacted third molars (n = 6) were surgically removed and collected from patients (aged 17 to 23 years) at the Rostock university school of dental medicine. Patient inclusion and exclusion criteria are shown in Table 2.1.1. Patients must have met all the criteria to be eligible for participation in the study. Written informed consent was obtained from all patients or their legally authorized representatives, following approved guidelines set by the commission of ethics of Rostock university school of medicine (Reg.Nr: A 2010 87).

Inclusion criteria
- patients had to be between fifteen (15) and twenty five (25) years old
- patients required surgical extraction of impacted third molars because of medical reasons independent of this research project
Exclusion criteria
- patients with wisdom teeth under periodontal or endodontic treatment
- patients with developmental dental anomalies (e.g. tooth fusion or genimation)
- patients having any systemic diseases (e.g. diabetes mellitus)

Table 2.1.1Patient inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Teeth extractions were conducted under local anesthesia by a team of two cooperating oral surgeons. After elevation of a full-thickness flap, maxillar/ mandibular bone over the impacted teeth was excised by round diamond burs (head dia 2.3 to 2.9 mm) under irrigation with sterile saline, to prevent tissue damage. During sample collection, operators avoided contact with oral mucosa thus minimizing bacterial contamination risks. The freshly extracted tissues were immediately placed into sterile plastic tubes containing ice-cold basic culture medium (aMEM) supplemented with 1% of penicillin streptomycin and transferred to the laboratory within 30 minutes in a sealed plastic box. On arrival at the laboratory the specimens were placed in 60 mm tissue culture dishes for further manipulations under aseptic conditions provided by a laminar flow cabinet.

Dental follicles were separated from teeth by the use of sterile curettes and a pair of fine-tipped forceps. After extensive washes with PBS, follicle tissues were minced into 0.5 to 2 mm pieces with a single-use scalpel and digested in culture medium supplemented with 0.1 U/ mL collagenase and 0.8 U/ mL dispase for 1 hour at 37°C. Explants were then transferred to T-25 cell culture flasks and cultivated in a mesenchymal stem cell growth medium (MSCGM) at 37°C in a 5% CO₂ humidified atmosphere. Single cells attached to the plastic surface within 24 hours and non-adherent cells were removed by gently washing the plates three times with PBS. Finally, fresh culture medium was added and cells were left for incubation (Fig. 2.1.1).



Figure 2.1.1 Schematic overview of DFPCs isolation procedure.

Human mesenchymal stem cells processed from bone marrow aspirates of human adult volunteers (n = 8) were generously provided by the Reference and Translation Center for Cardiac Stem Cell Therapy (RTC) at Rostock University. Informed consent was obtained from all patients according to the Declaration of Helsinki. BMSCs were isolated according to the standard isolation protocol of the RTC laboratory (Gaebel 2011). After isolation, BMSCs were cultivated in MSCGM under standard culture conditions and served as an experimental control group.

Material description	Туре	Company
articain solution	Ultracain 2% DS	Sanofi-Aventis
round diamond burs	2.3 to 2.9 mm dia	Komet Dental
scalpel blade	Nr 10, 15	Henry Schein Dental
scalpel handle	12.5 cm length	Henry Schein Dental
root elevator	2mm round-tip	Henry Schein Dental

Material description	Туре	Company
periosteal elevator	6.5 mm round-tip	Henry Schein Dental
gracey curette	1/2	Hu-Friedy
collagenase / dispase	0.1 U/mL / 0.8 U/mL	Roche
cell culture flasks	Cellstar, T-25	Greiner Bio-One
petri dishes	Cellstar, 60 mm dia	Greiner Bio-One
penicillin	100 U/ mL	PAA
streptomycin	100 µg/ mL	PAA
αΜΕΜ	with L-Glutamine	PAN-Biotech
MSCGM	culture medium	Lonza
PBS	with Ca and Mg	PAN-Biotech

2.1.2 Cell culture of human DFPCs and BMSCs

Cell culture was performed under sterile conditions in a 5% CO_2 incubator at 37 °C. All cell culture manipulations were done under a laminar flow hood. Work surfaces were wiped down with 70% ethanol before and after each use. Inside the hood all work was done with sterile pipette tips. All supplies and reagents that came into contact with the cell cultures were sterile. Solutions were divided into small aliquot tubes whenever possible in order to reduce the possibility of microbial contamination. Cultures were inspected every 2 to 3 days under a phase contrast microscope (magnification 400x) for signs of contamination. Any contaminated cell cultures were immediately discarded.

Cells seeded in culture flasks grew in mesenchymal stem cell growth medium supplemented with 1% of penicillin and streptavidin. Culture medium was replaced every 2 to 3 days until cells reached 70 - 80% optical confluence. In order to produce large number of cells for the subsequent experiments, cell passaging was required. Thus, culture media were removed from flasks and cells were washed twice with PBS. Pre-warmed 0.05%/ 0.02% (w/ v) trypsin/ EDTA solution was added and cells were incubated for 7 minutes to detach. After incubation, a 9fold volume of pre-warmed culture medium was added to stop trypsin reaction and cells were carefully resuspended to a single cell suspension. Then cell suspension was transferred to a 15 mL conical

tube and centrifuged at 300 g for 10 minutes. After centrifugation, supernatants were removed and cells were aspirated and resuspended in fresh culture medium. Cell number was determined with a hemocytometer. For that 10 μ L of cell suspension was stained with trypan blue (0.4% w/ v in PBS) and introduced into the sink of the chamber to be counted under the microscope (100x magnification). Cell number was calculated according to the following formula: C = N x D x 10⁴, where C stands for the number of viable cells/ mL, N is the average number of viable cells counted in 10 subgrids (1.0 mm³), D is the dilution factor, and 10⁴ is the hemocytometer correction factor. After counting cells were placed into new flasks at a density of 200 cells/ cm². Cells from passages 1 to 3 were used for the subsequent *in vitro* experiments.

Material description	Туре	Company
laminar flow hood	Herasafe	Thermo Scientific
centrifuge	Heraeus Multifuge 1 SR	Thermo Scientific
hemocytometer	T728.1	Carl Roth
Trypan bleu	solution, 0.4%	Sigma-Aldrich
mikroscope	DMLB	Leica
cell culture flasks	Cellstar, T-75/ -125 flasks	Greiner Bio-One
cell culture tubes	polystyrene, 15/ 50 mL	Greiner Bio-One
aliquot tubes	safe - lock, 0.5/ 1.5/ 2 mL	Eppendorf
trypsin/ EDTA	0.05% / 0.02% (w/ v)	PAA
carbon dioxide incubator	APT.Line CB	Binder
mikroscope	Axiovert 40 CFL	Carl Zeiss
water bath	W6	Medingen
gloves	KC500 purple nitrile	Kimberly-Clark
pipettes	Research, 0.5 - 1000 µL	Eppendorf
pipettor	Easypet	Eppendorf
pipette tips	Cellstar, 10 μ L – 25 mL	Greiner Bio-One
ethanol	solution, 70 %	University Central Pharmacy

2.1.3 Cryopreservation of cells

Cryopreservation was used for creating cell stocks ready for use in the subsequent experiments. Prior to cryopreservation cells were trypsinized and cell suspensions were processed for cell counting. After determining viable cell density, cells were transferred to 15 mL tubes and were pelleted by centrifugation at 300 g for 7 minutes at 24°C. Then cell pellets were resuspended in freezing solution consisting of 10% DMSO and transferred to 2 mL labeled cryogenic vials at a concentration of 10⁶ cells per mL. The aspiration of cells in DMSO supplemented solution before freezing is critical for the prevention of cell damages due to ice crystal formation. According to a slow rate cooling protocol cryovials were placed upright for 4 hours in a -20°C freezer before being transferred to a -80°C freezer. After at least 24 hours in the -80°C freezer, cells were finally transferred to liquid nitrogen for long-term storage.

To thaw frozen cell suspensions, cryovials containing cells were rapidly thawed by submersion in a 37°C water bath for 1 - 2 minutes with constant agitation. Rapid thawing was critical because it prevented the recrystallization of ice crystals as the temperature rose, thus enhancing cell viability after cryopreservation (Seki 2008). Thawed cell solutions were transferred to sterile 15 mL tubes containing 9 mL of pre-warmed culture medium, pelleted at 300 g for 10 minutes at 37°C and resuspended in 5 mL of fresh culture medium.Then cell suspensions were transferred to T-75 cell culture flasks containing 10 mL of medium and were cultured under standard culture conditions.

Material description	Туре	Company
cryogenic tubes	Nunc CryoTubes	Sigma-Aldrich
cell freezing medium	Gibco's Recovery	Invitrogen
laboratory freezer	set at -20°C	Kirsch
laboratory freezer	set at -80°C	Kirsch
water bath	W6	Medingen
2.2 In vitro cell characterization

After isolation by plastic adherence, DFPCs and BMSCs were characterized *in vitro* based on morphology, clonogenic potency, proliferative activity, multilineage differentiation capacity and expression of a specific set of cell surface marker proteins (Fig. 2.2).



Figure 2.2 Overview of *in vitro* cell characterization.

2.2.1 Colony forming assay

Human DFPCs and BMSCs at passage 1 were cultured to sub-confluence. After counting, single-cell suspensions were seeded at low densities (30 cells per cm²) into 6-well plates. Cells were cultured in MSCGM to form colonies. Culture medium was replaced every 3 to 4 days and cells were monitored microscopically for overgrowth. After 12 days of incubation, culture medium was removed; cells were fixed with 4% PFA for 10 minutes at room temperature and subsequently washed with distilled water. The total number of colonies was determined microscopically, by scoring aggregates of more than 50 cells. Percentages of colony-forming efficiency (CFE) were calculated as follows:

C(L) = (10.01 colonics formed/ no. of certs secure) x 100.	CFE(%) = ((no. of colonie	es formed/ no	. of cells see	ded) x 100%
---	------------	-----------------	---------------	----------------	-------------

Material description	Туре	Company
cell culture flasks	Cellstar, T-75/ -125 flasks	Greiner Bio-One
MSCGM	Culture medium	Lonza
PFA	powder	Sigma-Aldrich
mikroscope	Axiovert 40 CFL	Carl Zeiss

2.2.2 3-2, 5-Diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) dye reduction assay

Cell metabolic activity was determined by MTT assays. Single-cells were seeded in 96well plates at a density of 1 x 10^3 cells per well in MSCGM. Wells containing only culture medium served as blank controls for non-specific dye reduction. For measurement, 200 µL MTT solution was added to each well to a final concentration of 0.5 mg/ mL. After 4 hours of incubation at 37°C, culture medium was removed and purple formazan crystals were dissolved in 100 µL DMSO. Absorbance was measured at 550 nm (test wavelength) and 655 nm (reference wavelength) using a microplate reader. Raw data were expressed as percentages of viability according to the following formula:

Cell viability $(\%) =$	(OD550 – OD655,	sample/ OD550 -	OD655, control)) x 100%
-------------------------	-----------------	-----------------	-----------------	----------

Material description	Туре	Company
multiwell cell culture plates	96 wells	Greiner Bio-One
MSCGM	culture medium	Lonza
microplate reader	Model 680	Bio-Rad Lab
MTT	powder	Sigma-Aldrich
DMSO	solution	Carl Roth

2.2.3 In vitro functional differentiation assay

The ability of human DFPCs and BMSCs to differentiate into multiple mesenchymal lineages was determined using a human mesenchymal stem cell functional identification kit according to the instructions of the manufacturer. Observation of cell morphology changes and cytological staining were used to verify cell differentiation capacity toward three mesodermal lineages.

According to the adipogenesis protocol sterile coverslips were inserted into wells of a 24-well plate. Then 3.7×10^4 cells were seeded in each well and were cultured in α MEM (0.5 mL/ well). When 100% confluency was reached, adipogenic differentiation was induced by culturing cells for 14 days in α MEM with 10% HSA, 1% penicillin-streptomycin, and adipogenic supplement containing hydrocortisone,

isobutylmethylxanthine, and indomethacin in 95% ethanol. Adipogenic differentiation medium was freshly prepared and replaced (0.5 mL/ well) every 3 - 4 days. The appearance of lipid vacuoles could be monitored by microscopic examination 7 - 9 days after adipogenic induction. On 14th day adipocytes were fixed with 4% PFA (0.5 mL/ well) for 10 minutes at room temperature and subsequently washed twice with PBS (1 mL/ well).

Oil droplets in the cultures were identified by staining cells with Oil Red O. For lipid staining, Oil red O was diluted in 60% isopropanol for 15 minutes at 37°C and were filtered through a 0.2 μ m syringe driven filter. Cell samples were incubated in dye solution (0.5 mL/ well) for 45 minutes at room temperature and then rinsed twice with 1 mL PBS to remove redundant Oil red O, before nuclear staining with DAPI (5 minutes, room temperature). Then coverslips were inverted onto a microscope slide containing 10 μ L of mounting media. Excess mounting media was removed with fiber-free tissue wipers, without disturbing the coverslip. The edges of each coverslip were sealed with regular transparent nail polish and were left to dry for 10 minutes. Cells were then ready for microscopic viewing. Images were obtained using a light microscope with a video camera attachment.

For osteogenic differentiation, 7.4 x 10^3 cells were seeded on coverslips inserted into wells of a 24-well plate. Cells were cultured in α MEM (0.5 mL/ well) until 50 - 70% confluence was reached. Then, osteogenic differentiation was induced by culturing cells for 14 days in α MEM with 10% HSA, 1% penicillin-streptomycin, and osteogenic supplement containing dexamethasone, ascorbate-phosphate, and β -glycerolphosphate. Osteogenic differentiation medium was freshly prepared and replaced (0.5 mL/ well) every 3 - 4 days. On 14th day, osteocytes were fixed with 4% PFA (0.5 mL/ well) for 10 minutes at room temperature and were subsequently washed twice with PBS (1 mL/ well).

Calcium containing precipitates were visualized after staining with 2% aqueous Alizarin red S adjusted to a pH of 4.2 with ammonium hydroxide. Cell samples were incubated in dye solution (0.5 mL/ well) for 15 minutes at room temperature in the dark and then rinsed twice with 1 mL PBS to remove redundant Alizarin red S, before nuclear staining with DAPI (5 minutes, room temperature). Then coverslips were mounted on microscope slides as described above, and were examined by microscopy.

For chondrogenic differentiation, 25 x 10⁴ cells were transferred in a 15 mL conical tube for centrifugation at 200 g for 5 minutes at room temperature. Then cells were resuspended in 1 mL DMEM/ F-12 and centrifugated at 200 g for 5 minutes at room temperature. After discarding the medium, cells were resuspended in 0.5 mL of chondrogenic differentiation medium consisting of DMEM/ F-12 basal medium with 1% penicillin-streptomycin, 1% ITS supplement and chondrogenic supplement containing dexamethasone, ascorbate-phosphate, proline, pyruvate, and TGF-B3 and centifugated once again at 200 g for 5 minutes at room temperature. After loosing the cap of the tube to allow gas exchange, pelleted cells were cultured for 21 days at 37°C in a 5% CO₂ humidified atmosphere protected from light. Chondrogenic differentiation medium was freshly prepared and replaced (0.5 mL/ tube) every 2 - 3 days. After 21 days, chondrocyte pellets were fixed with 4% PFA for 20 minutes at room temperature and were subsequently washed with 1 mL of PBS for 5 minutes. For frozen sectioning, cell pellets were cryo-embedded in tissue freezing medium and stored at -80°C. Cell pellets were cut by a cryostat-microtome and frozen sections (5 µm thick) were mounted onto microscope slides and placed in sealed slide boxes at -20°C until needed.

Sections were stained with 0.1% aqueous Safranin O (0.5 mL/ well) to visualize sulfated proteoglycans. Cell samples were incubated in dye solution (0.5 mL/ well) for 5 minutes at room temperature in the dark and then rinsed twice with 1 mL PBS to remove redundant Safranin O. Coverslips were then mounted on microscope slides as described above, and examined by microscopy for chondrogenic differentiation.

Material description	Туре	Company
human mesenchymal stem cell functional identification kit		R & D Systems
multiwell cell culture plates	24 wells	Greiner Bio-One
coverslips	13mm dia	Menzel
cell culture tubes	polystyrene, 15 mL	Greiner Bio-One
αMEM	with L-Glutamine	PAN-Biotech
DMEM/ F-12	with L-Glutamiine	PAN-Biotech
HSA	solution, 20%, low salt	CSL Behring
Oil Red O	powder	Sigma-Aldrich

Material description	Туре	Company
Alizarin red S	powder	Sigma-Aldrich
Safranin O	powder	Sigma-Aldrich
ammonium hydroxide	solution	Avantor Performance Materials
isopropanol	solution	Avantor Performance Materials
fine dosage syringe	Omnifix-F	B. Braun
syringe driven filters	Millex PVDF, 0.2 µm	Millipore
needles	23 Gauge	BD Microlance
Ph-meter	MP220	Mettler Toledo
mounting medium	Glycergel, aqueous	Dako
tissue freezing medium	Tissue-Tek	Sakura Finetek
cryostat-microtome	CM 1900	Leica
microscope slides	plain	Marienfeld-Superior
tissue wipers	Kimtech science	Kimberly-Clark
microscope	SP2 Confocal Microscope	Leica
digital camera	DC 200	Leica

2.2.4 Cell staining for immunofluorescence

The differentiation capacity toward different cell lineages was verified further by immunostaining for specific markers that are fatty acid binding protein (FABP-4) for adipocytes, osteocalcin for osteocytes and aggrecan for chondrocytes.

Antibody	Description	Company
Primary antibody	goat anti-mouse FABP-4 mouse anti-human osteocalcin goat anti-human aggrecan	R& D Systems R & D Systems R & D Systems
Secondary antibody	anti-mouse AlexaFluor 488 anti-goat AlexaFluor 488	Invitrogen Invitrogen
Nuclear stain	DAPI	Invitrogen

 Table 2.2.4
 Antibodies for immunofluorescence microscopy.

Prior staining, cells were fixed with 4% PFA (0.5 mL/ well) for 10 minutes at room temperature and were subsequently washed twice with PBS (1 mL/ well). Then cells were washed three times with 0.5 mL of 1% HSA in PBS for 5 minutes. Prior antibody incubation cells were permeabilized and blocked cells with 0.5 mL of 0.3% TritonX-100, 1% HSA, 10% horse serum in PBS at room temperature for 45 minutes. After blocking, cells were incubated with 300 μ L/ well of antibody working solution overnight at 5°C. Primary antibodies were diluted in PBS containing 1% HSA and 10% horse serum to a final concentration of 10 µg/ mL. Negative controls were performed using PBS containing 1% HSA and 10% horse serum with no primary antibody added. Followingly, cells were washed three times with 0.5 mL of PBS containing 1% HSA for 5 minutes and incubated with secondary antibodies (300 μ L/ well) diluted in PBS with 1% HSA at in the dark for 60 minutes at room temperature. For background staining control samples were incubated with secondary antibody only. After incubation cells were washed with 0.5 mL of PBS containing 1% HSA for 5 minutes to remove redundant antibodies. For nuclear staining cells were stained with DAPI (5 minutes, room temperature). Then coverslips were mounted on microscope slides, as described above, and were examined by a microscope equipped with fluorescence optics. The primary and secondary antibodies used in the study are listed in Table 2.2.4.

Material description	Туре	Company
PFA	powder	Sigma-Aldrich
HSA	solution, 20%, low salt	CSL Behring
donor horse serum	heat-inactivated, 10%	PAA
TritonX-100	solution, 0.3%	Carl Roth
microscope	DMLB	Leica
digital camera	DC 200	Leica

2.2.5 Fluorescence-activated cell sorter analysis

DFPCs and BMSCs were analyzed for surface marker expression by fluorescenceactivated cell sorter (FACS) analysis. Cells were detached from culture flasks, counted, suspended in ice-cold buffer (1x PBS supplemented with 0.5%BSA and 2mM EDTA) and transferred in 1.5 mL aliquot tubes (50.000 cells/ tube). Single-cell suspensions were incubated for 30 minutes at 4°C protected from light with saturating levels of monoclonal anti-human antibodies (Table 2.2.5). For indirect marker detection, cells labelled with CD90-biotin were additionally incubated with V450-Streptavidin secondary antibody for 20 minutes at 4°C in the dark. FcR Blocking Reagent was employed to reduce unspecific antibody binding. Background fluorescence was excluded using unlabeled cells and cells incubated with isotype-matched antibodies (Table 2.2.5).

Antibody	Conjugate	Isotype	Company
CD14	V450	mouse IgG2b κ	BD Biosciences
CD29	APC	mouse IgG1 κ	BD Biosciences
CD44	PerCP-Cy5.5	mouse IgG2b κ	BD Biosciences
CD45	V500	mouse IgG1 ĸ	BD Biosciences
CD73	PE	mouse IgG1 ĸ	BD Biosciences
CD90-biotin	Streptavidin-V450	mouse IgG1 ĸ	BD Biosciences
CD105	Alexa Fluor 488	mouse IgG1	AbD Serotec
TLR2	FITC	mouse IgG2a κ	eBioscience
TLR4	Alexa Fluor 488	mouse IgG2a κ	eBioscience

 Table 2.2.5
 Antibodies for analytical fluorescence-activated cell sorting.

After washing cells were transferred into FACS tubes and were analysed using a flow cytometer. Dead cells were excluded using a dead cell staining kit. After acquisition of light scattering and fluorescence data for each sample, the resulting information could be analyzed utilizing computer specific software that was associated with the flow cytometer. A minimum of 10.000 events were recorded per sample.

Material description	Туре	Company
BSA	lyophilized powder	Sigma-Aldrich
EDTA	solution	Sigma-Aldrich
FcR Blocking Reagent	human	Miltenyi Biotec

Material description	Туре	Company
LIVE/DEAD Fixable Dead Cell Stain Kit		Invitrogen
FACS tubes	5 mL polystyrene, round-bottom	BD Biosciences
Vortex mixer	Vortex Genie 2	Scientific Industries
pipetboy	acu	IBS Integra Biosciences
flow cytometer	BD FACS LSR II	BD Biosciences
data analysis software	FACSDiva 6	BD Biosciences

2.3 LPS treatment

After cell characterization both DFPCs and BMSCs were assayed for their ability to sense and respond to *P.gingivalis* LPS. Concretely, cells were treated with several doses of LPS in several time periods. Cells responses were analyzed in terms of cell viability, TLR2 and TLR4 expression, *in vitro* wound healing capacity and IL-6 secretion.



Figure 2.3 Overview of *in vitro* cell characterization after LPS treatment.

2.3.1 LPS treatment and cytotoxicity assay

Ultrapure LPS from *P.gingivalis* was obtained commercially and were used at final concentrations of 0, 1, 10 and 50 μ g/ mL in MSCGM. To determine the cytotoxic effects of LPS, MTT assays were performed as described above (Section 2.2.2).

Material description	Туре	Company
P.gingivalis LPS	ultrapure	InvivoGen
MSCGM	culture medium	Lonza

2.3.2 RNA extraction and complementary DNA synthesis

Total RNA was extracted from cells using an RNA purification kit at room temperature according to the manufacturer's instructions. Samples of 1×10^7 cells were lysed and homogenized in the presence of a highly denaturing guanidine-thiocyanate-containing buffer. This buffer leads to immediate inactivation of RNases, ensuring purification of intact RNA. Then ethanol was added to provide appropriate binding conditions and the sample was applied to a spin column. Total RNA were bound to column membrane and contaminants were efficiently washed away. RNA was then eluted in 20 - 30 µL RNasefree water. All bind, wash, and elution steps were performed by centrifugation at 22 -25°C in a standard microcentrifuge set at 300 g. Genomic DNA contamination was eliminated using an on-column DNA digestion kit. The total RNA concentration and purity was determined by a spectrophotometer. Complementary DNA was synthesized from 2 µg of total RNA using oligo(dT)15 primer, dNTPs (10 mM), rRNAsin ribonuclease inhibitor, DTT (0.1 M), 5 x first-strand buffer (250 mM Tris-HCl, 375 mM KCl, 15 mM MgCl₂) and 200 U/ µL SuperScript III Reverse Transcriptase in a 20 µL reaction volume. Annealing was performed by a thermocycler for 5 minutes at 65°C with rapid cooling at 4°C. Then reverse transcription was carried out for 60 minutes at 55°C, followed by 15 minutes at 70°C, with a final cool down to 4°C.

Material description	Туре	Company
oligo(dT)15 primer	solution	Promega
ribonuclease inhibitor	rRNAsin	Promega
10mM dNTPs	solution	Invitrogen
reverse Transcriptase	SuperScript III	Invitrogen
RNA purification kit	RNeasy mini kit	Qiagen
on-column DNA digestion kit	RNase-free DNase set	Qiagen
centrifuge	Heraeus Primo R	Thermo Scientific
spectrophotometer	NanoDrop ND-1000	Thermo Scientific
thermocycler	MJ Mini	Bio-Rad Lab
vortex mixer	Galaxy mini	VWR

2.3.3 Quantitative real-time PCR

Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) was performed with a real-time PCR system using TaqMan Gene Expression Assays according to the instructions of the manufacturer. Reaction mixtures included specific primers for TLR2 and TLR4. Human glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) was used for normalization of each sample (housekeeping gene). Relative gene expression of TLRs was determined based on the threshold cycle (C_T) values. Only C_T values less than 35.5 were included. Results were normalized according to the formula: $\Delta C_T = C_T _{target gene} - C_T _{GAPDH}$. ΔC_T values of samples were averaged and relative gene expression of LPS - treated cells(s) and calibrator(c) sample (i.e. untreated cells) were calculated following the delta/delta calculation method (2- $(\Delta\Delta Ct (s) - \Delta\Delta Ct (c))$). Relative gene expression of the calibrator sample is always one. Standart error (SE) of normalized target gene and GAPDH. Each sample was tested in quadruplicate. Calculations were performed with spreadsheet software.

Material description	Туре	Company
Real-Time PCR System	StepOnePlus	Applied Biosystems
TaqMan Gene Expression Assay	TLR2, Hs01014511_m1	Applied Biosystems
TaqMan Gene Expression Assay	TLR4, Hs00152939_m1	Applied Biosystems
TaqMan Gene Expression Assay	GAPDH, Hs99999905_m1	Applied Biosystems
TaqMan Universal Master Mix	No AmpErase UNG	Applied Biosystems
spreadsheet software	Microsoft Excel	Microsoft Windows

2.3.4 TLR expression by FACS

To determine the expression of TLR2 and TLR4 on DFPCs and BMSCs, cells were treated with 50 μ g/ mL *P. gingivalis* LPS for 24 hours and FACS analysis were performed as described above (Section 2.2.5). Antibodies used in the assay are shown in Table 2.3.4.

Antibody	Conjugate	Isotype	Company
TLR2	FITC	mouse IgG2a κ	eBioscience
TLR4	Alexa Fluor 488	mouse IgG2a κ	eBioscience

 Table 2.3.4
 Antibodies for analytical fluorescence-activated cell sorting.

2.3.5 In vitro wound healing assay

An established in vitro wound healing model was used for the study of cell wound healing rates. DFPCs and BMSCs were cultured in 24-well plates until they reached 90% confluence. Afterwards, a disposable plastic pipette tip (200 µL) was used to prepare a scratch across the monolayer of cells. Intact cells were gently washed twice with PBS to remove debris created by wounding and culture medium was added for the remainder of incubation. The extent of repopulation of the wound area was assessed for up to 24 hours by live imaging, processed by ELYRA PS.1 LSM-780. The latter is a confocal video-microscopy station, equipped with a motorized stage incubator for automated sample positioning and accurate control of air temperature and carbon dioxide concentrations, set at 37°C and 5% CO2, respectively. The use of a controlled large incubator, enclosing the entire stage and objectives, allowed the stable long-term video imaging of live cells. The sequential images were captured by a CCD video camera every 3 minutes, thus allowing the real-time observation of the *in vitro* healing process. During the assay, cells from the edges of the wounded area migrated toward the wound. The average wound dimensions were measured using graphic editing software. In order to determine the migratory activity of LPS-treated cells, rates of wound healing were calculated at several time points; normalized to untreated controls and finally expressed as percentages of cell migratory activity.

Material description	Туре	Company
microscope	ELYRA PS.1 LSM-780	Carl Zeiss
CCD video camera	AxioCam MR	Carl Zeiss
graphics editing software	ZEN2011 software	Carl Zeiss
graphics editing software	AxioVision Rel 4.5 SP1	Carl Zeiss
computer	Extensa 3002 WLMi	Acer

2.3.6 Detection of IL-6 by enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

For quantitative detection of human IL-6 in cell cultures, supernatants collected from LPS-treated as well as untreated DFPC and BMSC cultures were analyzed by a commercially available sandwich ELISA kit. According to the instructions of the manufacturer, 96-well immunoplates were coated overnight at 4°C with 100 µL of coating buffer containing anti-human IL-6 capture antibody (diluted 1:100 in PBS). After removing the coating buffer plates were blocked with 300 µL of blocking solution at room temperature for 1 hour. Then blocking solution (containing PBS and 4% HSA) was poured off and 100 µL of culture supernatants was placed in wells at room temperature for 1 hour. After washing 5 times with wash solution (containing PBS and 0.1% Tween20), 100 µL of biotinylated detector antibody (anti-human IL-6, diluted 1:100 in reagent diluent) was placed in each well at room temperature for 1 hour. Serial dilutions of human recombinant IL-6 standard, whose concentrations spanned an effective assay range (8 - 1000 pg/ mL), were included in each well plate to obtain a standard curve. Wells containing culture medium only served as blank controls for nonspecific antibody binding. After washing, 100 µL of streptavidin diluted 1:8000 in reagent diluent was placed in each well for 30 minutes and incubated in the dark at room temperature. After washing, 100 µL of TMB substrate was added into each well, followed by incubation at room temperature for 20 minutes. The development of the colour reaction was controlled and as it was sufficiently proceeded 50 µL stop solution (2N hydrochloric acid) was added. Absorbance values were measured at 450 nm by a microplate reader. The quantity of IL-6 was calculated as the change in absorbance values which were proportional to the amount of protein captured in wells. For the standard curve, the absorbance values for different known concentrations of IL-6 standard were plotted and a best-fit line drawn through the points. The unknown concentrations of samples tested at the same time could be determined by reference to the standard curve. To estimate the relative amount of IL-6 assayed culture supernatants the absorbance values of the samples were compared to the absorbance values of standard IL-6.

Material description	Туре	Company
ELISA kit	human interleukin-6	ImmunoTools
Multiwell cell culture plates	Nunc Maxisorp, 96 wells	Thermo Scientific
Tween20	viscous liquid	Sigma-Aldrich
Streptavidin-HRP	solution, 1.25 mg/ mL	Invitrogen
TMB substrate/ stop solution	solution	Sigma-Aldrich

2.4 Statistical analysis

The experiments were performed in at least three independent repeats for each cell population. All results are presented as means \pm standard error (SE). Statistical analyses were performed utilizing the SigmaStat 3.5 software package. Differences were considered statistically significant at p < 0.05.

Material description	Туре	Company
statistical software	SigmaStat 3.5	Systat Software
computer	VGN-NS21M	Sony

3. Results

3.1 Cell characterization

3.1.1 Isolation and culture of DFPCs

In the present study, human DFPCs were obtained from freshly extracted dental follicle tissues (n = 6). Cells were isolated by their ability to adhere to a plastic substratum. Non-adherent cells were discarded 2 - 3 days after isolation. Only a low number (n = 3 - 5) of attached single cells were able to grow and form primary cultures. DFPCs were characterized by a flattened, spindle-shaped, fibroblast-like morphology with multiple processes (Fig 3.1.1). DFPCs were cultivated in stem cell growth medium under standard culture conditions and reached 80% confluency in 3 weeks. Parallely, human BMSCs, isolated from bone marrow aspirates by plastic adherence, showed similar morphological features and were cultured under the same conditions as DFPCs. In the subsequent experiments DFPCs properties were analyzed and compared to BMSCs, a population of non-dental origin multipotent cells.



Figure 3.1.1 Microscope images showing typical (A) DFPCs and (B) BMSCs morphology, 100x.

3.1.2 Clonogenic and proliferative properties of DFPCs

First passage DFPCs and BMSCs were evaluated for their ability to form colonies. Single-cell suspensions of both cell populations were seeded at low densities. After 12 days in culture the total number of colonies was determined microscopically. The colony forming efficacy (CFE) of cells derived from dental follicle tissues was 20.4 \pm 2.8%, while the incidence of BMSCs CFE (5.3 \pm 1.5%) was significantly lower (p < 0.05) (Fig. 3.1.2a).



Figure 3.1.2a Representative light microscope images of a DFPCs colony after (A) 1 day, (B) 4 days and (C) 7 days of cultivation, 100x magnification. (D) Colony forming efficiency of DFPCs and BMSCs; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).

Cell proliferation of both DFPCs and BMSCs was assessed by continuous 4-day MTT assays. Results were expressed as percentages of cell viability and corresponding growth curves were plotted. Statistical analysis revealed no significant differences between the proliferation rates of both cell populations (Fig. 3.1.2b).



Figure 3.1.2b Cell proliferation rates of DFPCs and BMSCs assessed by MTT dye reduction assay; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent means \pm SE.

3.1.3 Immunophenotypic characterization of DFPCs

In order to determine the phenotypic profile of DFPCs, fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) was performed. A typical panel of stem cell markers was used to identify surface antigens of cultured DFPCs. According to results DFPCs exhibited a strongly positive expression of a variety of surface markers (CD29, CD44, CD73, CD90 and CD105). DFPCs failed to react with hematopoietic markers CD14 (monocyte and granulocyte marker) and CD45 (common leukocyte antigen). Analysis of surface epitopes by FACS is shown in Figure 3.1.3. The immunophenotypic analysis of BMSCs revealed similar results (data not shown) (Mark 2013).



Figure 3.1.3 (A) Immunophenotyping of human DFPCs by flow cytometry after staining for specific CD surface markers. DFPCs were positive for typical stem cell markers CD29, CD44, CD73, CD90 and CD105. No expression of haematopoietic markers CD14 and CD45 was detected. Bright areas indicate CD marker isotope controls. (B) Surface marker expression values are presented in percentages; n = 3, values represent means \pm SE.

3.1.4 Differentiation potential of DFPCs

The multipotency of DFPCs was verified by in vitro functional differentiation assays. DFPCs were cultured in various induction media and their ability to differentiate towards multiple lineages was evaluated. Adipogenic induction was apparent by the accumulation of lipid-rich vacuoles within the cells, when cells were placed in adipogenic medium for 2 weeks. Differentiation became evident after 7 - 9 days after induction and most adipocytes were observed near the well center. Lipid droplet formation in adipocytes was verified by Oil Red O staining (Fig. 3.1.4a) and immunostaining (Fig. 3.1.4d). When placed in osteogenic differentiation medium for 2 weeks, cells formed mineralization nodules, as revealed by Alizarin red staining (Fig. 3.1.4b) and immunostaining (Fig. 3.1.4e). The calcium deposits were scattered throughout the cell moonolayer as single mineralized clusters. Finally, culturing cells into chondrogenesis induction medium for 3 weeks resulted in the development of chondrocyte pellets. Safranin O staining (Fig. 3.1.4c) revealed a homogeneous distribution of sulfated proteoglycans within the cell pellets matrix and was confirmed by positive immunostaining (Fig. 3.1.4f). Immunostaining negative controls, applied in the absence of primary antibody, did not stain (data not shown). BMSCs used in the study were also able for multiple mesodermal lineage differentiation (Mark 2013).



Figure 3.1.4 Multiple mesodermal lineage differentiation capacity of DFPCs *in vitro*. Adipogenesis was confirmed by Oil Red O staining (a) and immunostaining (d), 400x. Osteogenesis became evident after Alizarin Red staining (b) and immunostaining (e), 100x. Chondrogenesis was verified by Safranin O staining (c) and immunostaining (f), 10x; n = 3.

3.2 LPS treatment

3.2.1 LPS cytotoxic effects on DFPCs

To verify whether LPS evokes cytotoxicity effects on DFPCs and BMSCs, cell viability was examined by MTT assays. Interestingly, cell viability of both populations was not affected, even when cells were treated with a high LPS dosage (50 μ g/ mL) or for a long period (72 hours) (Fig. 3.2.1).



Figure 3.2.1 Cell viability rates of DFPCs and BMSCs assessed by MTT dye reduction assay; DFPCs n = 7, BMSCs n = 6.

3.2.2 TLR2 and TLR4 expression in DFPCs

The expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in both DFPCs and BMSCs was comparatively analyzed. The gene and protein expression levels of TLRs were determined by qRT-PCR and flow cytometry, respectively.

According to the results, both cell populations expressed low levels of TLR2 and TLR4 mRNA. Notably, the mRNA levels of TLR4 expression were significantly higher when compared to TLR2 gene expression (p < 0.05). The expression of TLR4 was higher in BMSCs compared to DFPCs (p < 0.05). Further, TLR2 and TLR4 gene expression was tested in cells stimulated for 24 hours with 50 µg/ mL *P. gingivalis* LPS. This high dose LPS treatment did not influence the expression level of TLR2 mRNA, whereas gene expression of TLR4 was significantly downregulated (p < 0.05, Fig. 3.2.2a).



Figure 3.2.2a (A) Relative gene expression of TLR2 and TLR4 analysed by qRT-PCR. Histogram scale is inverted, so that higher bars represent higher levels of mRNA; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test). (B) Gene expression fold change of TLR2 and TLR4 after LPS treatment. Data were analyzed by the delta/delta calculation method; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (student's *t*-test).

The expression of TLR2 and TLR4 was confirmed also at protein level for both DFPCs and BMSCs. According to FACS analysis, both cell populations expressed low levels of TLR2 and TLR4 (Fig. 3.2.2b). Protein levels of TLR4 were significantly higher than TLR2 on DFPCs (p < 0.001). The expression of TLR4, but not TLR2, was upregulated on LPS-treated BMSCs (p < 0.05). Finally, TLR2 and TLR4 protein expression on DFPCs was not significantly affected by LPS treatment.



Figure 3.2.2b (A) Protein expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in DFPCs and BMSCs was evaluated by flow cytometry. Representative FACS histograms of TLR2 and TLR4 expression are shown. (B) TLR2 and TLR4 were expressed at low levels on both DFPCs and BMSCs. The expression of TLR2 was significantly lower than TLR4. The TLRs expression level of DFPCs was not significantly influenced by LPS treatment, while the expression of TLR4 on LPS-treated BMSCs was elevated; DFPCs n = 5, BMSCs n = 4, values represent the means \pm SE, *p < 0.05, **p = 0.01, ***p < 0.001 (Student's *t*-test).

3.2.3 Migration potential of DFPCs

To test whether LPS can affect cell migration, DFPC as well as BMSC cultures were subjected to *in vitro* scratch assays. This assay allows the observing of the healing process *in vitro*. Data analysis indicated that cells migrated in a linear fashion. As shown in Figure 3.2.3, LPS-treated DFPCs had a 43.5% higher migratory capacity compared to untreated controls (p < 0.05), suggesting that LPS may promote DFPCs basal motility. Interestingly, LPS treatment had no significant impact (p > 0.05) on BMSCs migration rates.



Figure 3.2.3 (A) Representative images of *in vitro* wound healing scratch assay. After scratching a confluent cell monolayer of cells, surrounding cells migrated into the scratched area (time after scratching is indicated). White lines represent wound edges at t = 0 hour. Dotted red lines represent wound dimensions during cell migration at three different time points, 10x. (B) Migratory activity rates after LPS treatment. Average wound dimensions were measured at several time points; data were normalized to untreated controls and results were expressed as percentages of migratory activity; DFPCs n = 4, BMSCs n = 3, values represent means \pm SE, *p < 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).

3.2.4 IL-6 secretion by DFPCs

Next, LPS induced IL-6 secretion was analyzed by examining culture supernatants of both cell types. No IL-6 could be measured in the supernatants of DFPCs. In all tested samples the detected signal was never higher than that of medium control. On the contrary, BMSCs produced IL-6 (Fig. 3.2.4). Cytokine secretion by BMSCs was upregulated after 24 hours of LPS treatment in a dose-independent manner (p > 0.05). Treatments for 72 hours also led to elevated IL-6 secretion, which was also independent from the LPS dosage used (p > 0.05). These results suggest that BMSCs produced daily approx. 300 pg/ mL of IL-6. Interestingly, cytokine secretion seemed to reach a plateau of approx. 1600 pg/ mL, even by high LPS concentration. It is also important to mention that the elevated cytokine production by BMSCs was not due impaired cell viability, as this was not affected by any LPS treatment.



Figure 3.2.4 Histograms show IL-6 secretion by DFPCs and BMSCs, measured after 24 hours (A) and 72 hours (B) of LPS stimulation by ELISA. Limit of detection was 8 pg/ mL. Each sample was tested in triplicate; DFPCs n = 3, BMSCs n = 5, values represent means \pm SE, p > 0.05 (Student's *t*-test).

4. Discussion

Dental follicle progenitor cells represent a population of multipotent cells derived from the loose ectomesenchyme-derived connective tissue surrounding the developing tooth germ prior to eruption (Ten Cate 1997). Here, human DFPCs were isolated from freshly extracted dental follicle tissues of wisdom teeth by applying previously developed methodology (Morsczeck 2005).

4.1 Cell characterization

Human DFPCs, as BMSCs, represent a heterogeneous population of cells with the capacity to adhere to plastic surfaces and form clonogenic, fibroblastic-like colonies (Morsczeck 2005; Honda 2010).

The high colony forming efficiency and proliferation of DFPCs has already been reported in studies comparing DFPCs to other dental-derived stem cells (Jo 2007; Tomic 2011; Schilardi 2012). These characteristics are attributed to the high telomerase activity in DFPCs (Guo 2013). Here, in comparison to BMSCs, DFPCs showed a higher colony-forming efficiency, but same proliferation rates. The origin of DFPCs could be an explanation for their superior clonogenic potential (Gronthos 2000; Jo 2007; Schilardi 2012), as DFPCs are obtained from developing tissues (dental follicle). On the contrary, source of BMSCs are matured tissues (bone marrow aspirates) at a later developmental state with a lower incidence of clonogenic cells (Gronthos 2003). Proliferation potential of DFPCs might be affected by the *in vitro* culture conditions, which also results in changes of cell/ culture morphology (De Sá Silva 2012). Thus, the fact, that the CFE rates of both cell populations may be influenced by the differential isolation protocols, should be taken into account.

The present study demonstrated the multilineage differentiation capacity of DFPCs *in vitro*. Interestingly, although osteogenic differentiation capacity of DFPCs is well documented *in vitro* (Morsczeck 2005; Honda 2010), the ability of DFPCs to differentiate along the adipogenic and chondrogenic pathway have been controversially discussed. These conflicting results have been attributed to the inherent variability of DFPCs populations (Lindroos 2008; Haddouti 2009; Honda 2011; Mori 2012). It is suggested that the heterogeneity of DFPCs could in fact be reflective of the cell

maturity stage along the adipogenic and chondrogenic differentiation pathways (Luan 2006; Guo 2013). Here, DFPCs were demonstrated to have the ability to differentiate towards the osteogenic, adipogenic and chondrogenic lineage, when cultured with special induction media, as already reported in the literature (Kemoun 2007; Jo 2007; Yagyuu 2010; Tomic 2011).

Further, both DFPCs and BMSCs were analyzed for expression of typical stem cell markers by flow cytometry. In accordance with reports from the literature (Nauta 2007; Huang 2009; Gaebel 2011), DFPCs and BMSCs were identified as CD29, CD44, CD73 and CD105 positive cells. Both cell populations expressed these cell markers with similar high intensity while no expression of CD14 (monocyte and granulocyte marker) and CD45 (common leukocyte antigen) was observed. Thus, together with the multilineage differentiation potential of DFPCs, the minimal criteria for defining DFPCs as multipotent mesenchymal stem cells were fulfilled (Dominici 2006).

4.2 Effects of *P.gingivalis* LPS on DFPCs in vitro

4.2.1 Effects on cell viability

In this study several concentrations of *P.gingivalis* LPS (0, 1, 10 and 50 μ g/ mL) and three time points (0, 24 and 72 hours) were used in order to determine the effects on cell viability of both DFPCs and BMSCs. It is already demonstrated that the concentrations and compositions of subgingival microflora vary greatly depending on the local micro-environmental conditions (Socransky 2005). Thus, *P.gingivalis* LPS concentration used here was thought to be superoptimal to resemble the high LPS concentrations likely to be found in the subgingival plaque of periodontal pockets. Besides, this experimental model may allow us to support the clinical meaning of our *in vitro* study.

Interestingly, *P.gingivalis* LPS had no statistically significant influence on both cell populations - independent from LPS dose used and treatment duration. These results are in agreement with previous literature reports demonstrating the low cytotoxic activity of *P.gingivalis* LPS (Kadono 1999; Mo 2008; Wang 2010; Zhang 2010; Sipert 2013). This fact could be explained by the low endotoxic potencies of *P.gingivalis* LPS in comparison to lipopolysaccharide derived from enteric bacteria, like *Escherichia coli* (Horiba 1989; Dixon 2005; Muthukuru 2005; Belibasakis 2007; Kocgozlu 2009; Jain

2010; Jotwani 2010). Specifically, *P.gingivalis* LPS is characterized by the unique structure of lipid A (Millar 1986; Ogawa 2007), which is also supposed to be responsible for the weak immunogenic properties of *P.gingivalis* (Darveau 1998; Liu 2008a).

4.2.2 Effects on TLR2 and TLR4 expression

In order to unveil DFPCs responsiveness to LPS, analyses of TLR2 and TLR4 expression were performed. According to our results, DFPCs express both TLR2 and TLR4 in mRNA and protein levels. Tomic *et al.* also demonstrated the expression of TLR3 and TLR4 on human DFPCs (Tomic 2011). Parallely, the expression of TLR2 and TLR4 was confirmed in BMSCs. These results are in accordance to recent studies showing the expression of TLRs in MSCs (Liotta 2008; DelaRosa 2010). Further, Pevsner-Fischer *et al.* confirmed the expression of functional TLRs by analyzing the responses of MSCs to TLR agonists (Pevsner-Fischer 2007).

Here, the impact of LPS treatment on the expression of mRNA encoding for TLR2 and TLR4 was comparatively evaluated in DFPCs and BMSCs. The significant downregulation of TLR4 mRNA in both cell populations might be part of an adaptive mechanism of cells being exposed to bacteria, as already proposed (Mo 2008). On protein level the expression of TLR4 was significantly elevated only on LPS-treated BMSCs, while the expression levels of TLR4 in DFPCs remained unchanged. Activated TLRs are supposed to deliver signals produced by injured tissues, thus contributing to host immune response and tissue repair processes (Wang 2002). Hwa Cho *et al.* already proposed the idea that activation of hMSCs through TLR ligands may alter their TLR expression pattern and stem cell fate (Hwa Cho 2006). The fact that LPS treatment did not influence significantly the expression of TLRs by DFPCs might signal the tolerant character of this cell population in the presence of toxins. Nevertheless, the underlying mechanism for this tolerizing phenomenon is not yet known.

Notably, LPS did not influence the TLR2 gene expression in both cell populations, whereas the expression of TLR4 was significantly altered. These results support the idea that LPS could be recognized through TLR4 (Darveau 2004), as TLR2 is supposed to be mainly responsible for lipoprotein and lipopeptide sensing (Jin 2008). On the

contrary, Bainbridge *et al.* reported that *P.gingivalis* LPS may activate both TLR2 and TLR4 in human embryonic kidney cells (Bainbridge 2002). However, the same study demonstrated the heterogeneity of *P.gingivalis* LPS used in the experiments. These controversial data might be explained by the differential experimental approaches and emphasize the complexicity of signaling cascades that activate TLRs.

4.2.3 Effects on cell migration potential

The innate regenerative potential of the periodontium has been extensively investigated and clearly appears to be dependent on wound management (Ivanovski 2006). Current research focuses on identifying biologic factors that favor migration and proliferation of stem cells, thus promoting healing and regeneration of the periodontium (Fuseler 2012; Felthaus 2013). A profound understanding of biological and clinical variables could be critical for the effective optimization and increased predictability of periodontalregenerative therapies (Polimeni 2006).

In fact, migration to the appropriate site of injury is considered to be critical for the therapeutic efficacy of stem cells (DelaRosa 2010; Vertelov 2013). It is proposed that migratory activity of stem cells is strongly dependent on their local or systemic inflammatory context (Ponte 2007). Several studies have already described an enhancement of MSCs mobility after stimulation with TLR agonists. Waterman *et al.* suggest that MSC polarization could be an explanation to the effect of TLR stimulation and its downstream consequences on the migratory properties of stem cells (Waterman 2010). Another study on human BMSCs supports the notion that the stimulation of BMSCs with TLR agonists led to the activation of downstream signaling pathways, including NF- κ B, Akt and MAPK (Tomchuck 2008). Park *et al*, also, demonstrated that LPS may promote the migration ability of murine odontoblast-like cells via TLR4 through the ERK and PI3/Akt signaling pathways (Park 2011).

In this context, we sought to analyze the effects of TLR stimulation on the migration rates of DFPCs by an *in vitro* wound healing model. Interestingly, LPS treatment enhanced significantly the wound healing efficiency of DFPCs compared to the untreated controls. These data suggest a positive impact of LPS on the mobility of DFPCs, which could play a pivotal role in tissue repair processes. On the contrary, LPS

treatment had no significant impact on the migration rates of BMSCs in this study. The differential migration rates of DFPCs and BMSCs could be explained by the proposed theory that responses to TLR ligands are cell-type specific (Lundberg 2007). The fact that DFPCs originate from developing tissues (dental follicle) may also provide an explanation for their enhanced migratory potential upon stimulation (Gronthos 2000).

4.2.4 Effects on IL-6 secretion

There are numerous signalling molecules involved in cell migration. Signaling pathways that control migration of MSCs, involve chemoattractant-receptor axes and intracellular signalling pathways. Moreover, extracellular matrix and biophysical factors play important role in guiding migration of MSCs (Li 2011). IL-6 is a multifunctional cytokine, involved in the initiation of host inflammatory processes against periodontal pathogens, leading to periodontal bone loss (Graves 2008). Indeed, high levels of IL-6 have been associated with the presence of chronic periodontitis in patients (Nibali 2011). Besides, the direct induction of IL-6 secretion after cell stimulation with *P.gingivalis* LPS is well documented (Steffen 2000; Imatani 2001; Feldman 2011; Herath 2011; Zhao 2012).

Here we focused on the possible role of IL-6 in the migration of LPS-treated DFPCs. Recent reports support the notion that secreted IL-6 may act in a paracrine fashion on MSCs, thus enhancing migratory potential and cell survival (Schmidt 2006; Rattigan 2010; Tsai 2012). Remarkably, the analysis of IL-6 secretion showed no cytokine sekretion by DFPCs, as previously reported (Morsczeck 2012). These results could imply that DFPCs do not participate in the initiation of inflammatory processes and retain a tolerant character under the influence of toxins. Further, it could be assumed that IL-6 was not responsible for the enhanced migratory activity of LPS-treated DFPCs. The exact mechanisms leading DFPCs migration remain to be elucidated. On the contrary, the secretion of IL-6 by BMSCs was elevated after LPS treatment. Raicevic *et al.* already demonstrated that MSCs responsiveness to TLR ligands may support the idea that TLR signalling is involved in the production of IL-6 by MSCs, as part of their pro-inflammatory shift, at sites of inflammation (Frost 2005; Pevsner-Fischer 2007; DelaRosa 2010; Waterman 2010).

5. Conclusions

In conclusion, analysis of data presented here indicates that DFPCs represent a population of multipotent cells with unique properties. According to the results, DFPCs shared common properties with BMSCs, but also significant differences in their biological responses. Thus, DFPCs were highly clonogenic and proliferative, while expressing same stem cell surface markers, as BMSCs. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that both DFPCs and BMSCs were positive for TLR2 and TLR4 expression. Notably, LPS treatment provoked differential responses in both cell populations. In case of TLRs, their expression in DFPCs seemed to remain unchanged after LPS treatment. On the contrary, TLR4 expression in BMSCs was significantly upregulated. Further, LPS treatment resulted in elevation of DFPCs migration rates. Nevertheless, DFPCs did not produce IL-6 even under the influence of LPS. These results let us speculate that the enhanced migratory ability of DFPCs was not IL-6 driven. On the contrary, BMSCs were responsive to LPS by showing higher levels of IL-6 production. Moreover, the *in vitro* wound healing ability of BMSCs was not affected either by LPS stimulation or by the elevated levels of IL-6.

According to the above results, we suggest that DFPCs are able to response to bacterial LPS. However, DFPCs seem to retain a tolerant character under the influence of toxins. We speculate that DFPCs may not actively participate in the initiation of immune response of the host. The enhanced cell viability and wound healing rates of LPS-treated DFPCs may indicate the applicability of this cell population in cell-based regenerative approaches. A better understanding of DFPCs behavior in sites of infection is needed to support this tempting conception.

6. Summary

Periodontitis represents one of the major oral health burdens worldwide. It is a bacterially induced inflammatory disease, characterized by the destruction of tooth-supporting tissues. Particularly, certain bacteria strains, such as *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, are believed to be greatly involved in the initiation and progression of the disease. Thus, conventional periodontal treatments are based on root surface debridement and disinfection of diseased periodontal tissues. Nevertheless, these therapeutic approaches have proved to be insufficient to attain complete and predictable regeneration of the periodontium.

Currently, much progress has been made in understanding the cellular and molecular events involved in formation of the periodontium. The presence of multipotent cells in dental tissues has been demonstrated. These cell populations are proposed as suitable candidates for cell-based periodontal therapies. Specifically, dental follicle is considered as source of multipotent cells. Experimental studies have shown that dental follicle progenitor cells (DFPCs) may support repair and regeneration of the periodontium *in vivo*. Thus, DFPCs have been proposed as biological grafts for cell-based therapies. Nevertheless, it is speculated that delivery of DFPCs in bacterially colonized periodontal pockets may cause alterations in their functional and phenotypic profile.

Aim of this study was to investigate the ability of DFPCs to sense and respond to *P.gingivalis* lipopolysaccharide (LPS). The influence of LPS on DFPCs was evaluated in terms of cell viability, TLR2 and TLR4 expression, migratory capacity and IL-6 secretion. Additionally, DFPCs properties were compared to bone marrow stem cells (BMSCs), a well-studied class of adult stem cells.

Human DFPCs were isolated from dental follicle tissues of freshly extracted wisdom teeth. After testing their multipotent characteristics, DFPCs were treated with different doses of *P.gingivalis* LPS at several time periods. Toll-like receptors (TLR) 2 and 4 are believed to be essential for the recognition of *P.gingivalis* LPS. The analysis by qRT-PCR and flow cytometry indicated that DFPCs, similar to BMSCs, expressed low levels of both TLR2 and TLR4 at gene and protein level, respectively. Concretely, the expression of TLRs in DFPCs remained unchanged after LPS treatment, while TLR4

expression in LPS-treated BMSCs was significantly upregulated. According to *in vitro* scratch assays, LPS treatment resulted in elevation of DFPCs migration rates that is essential for wound healing processes. Furthermore, assays on the secretion of interleukin-6 (IL-6), a pro-inflammatory cytokine and potent stimulator of cell migration, have been undertaken. Interestingly, the levels of IL-6 secretion of DFPCs and BMSCs remained unchanged after LPS treatment. Finally, conduction of MTT assays demonstrated no influence of LPS on viability rates of both cell populations.

Taken together, these results suggest that DFPCs were able to sense and respond to *P. gingivalis* LPS. However, DFPCs seemed to retain a tolerant, non-inflammatory character under the influence of toxins. On the other hand, the enhanced wound healing rates of LPS-treated DFPCs may indicate the applicability of this cell population as biological graft in cell-based regenerative approaches. Further *in vivo* studies are needed to support this tempting conception. Conclusively, this study provides new insights into understanding the physiological role of dental-derived progenitor cells in sites of periodontal infection.

7. Thesis statements

- 1. Dental follicle progenitor cells (DFPCs) are able to sense and respond to *Porphyromonas gingivalis* lipopolysaccharide (LPS).
- 2. DFPCs responses to *P. gingivalis* LPS are differential in comparison to bone marrow stem cells (BMSCs).
- DFPCs, similar to BMSCs, express low levels of both Toll-like receptors (TLR)
 2 and TLR4, which are believed to be essential for the recognition of *P.gingivalis* LPS.
- 4. LPS treatment has no impact on TLR2 and TLR4 expression by DFPCs, while TLR4 expression in LPS-treated BMSCs is significantly upregulated.
- 5. According to *in vitro* wound healing assays, LPS treatment results in elevation of DFPCs migration rates.
- 6. LPS treatment has no impact on DFPCs secretion levels of interleukin-6 (IL-6), a pro-inflammatory cytokine and potent stimulator of cell migration.
- 7. DFPCs have the potential to promote periodontal wound healing under the influence of toxins.

8. **References**

- Aas JA, Paster BJ, Stokes LN, Olsen I, Dewhirst FE. Defining the normal bacterial flora of the oral cavity. J Clin Microbiol 2005; 43:5721-32.
- Albandar JM, Tinoco EM. Global epidemiology of periodontal diseases in children and young persons. Periodontol 2000 2002; 29:153-76.
- 3. Amano A. Disruption of epithelial barrier and impairment of cellular function by Porphyromonas gingivalis. Front Biosci 2007; 12:3965-74.
- Amano A. Molecular interaction of Porphyromonas gingivalis with host cells: implication for the microbial pathogenesis of periodontal disease. J Periodontol 2003; 74:90-6.
- 5. Andrian E, Grenier D, Rouabhia M. Porphyromonas gingivalis-epithelial cell interactions in periodontitis. J Dent Res 2006; 85:392-403.
- Armitage GC, Robertson PB. The biology, prevention, diagnosis and treatment of periodontal diseases: scientific advances in the United States. J Am Dent Assoc 2009; 140:36S-43S.
- Badersten A, Nilvéus R, Egelberg J. Effect of nonsurgical periodontal therapy. I. Moderately advanced periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 1981; 8:57-72.
- Badersten A, Nilveus R, Egelberg J. Effect of nonsurgical periodontal therapy. II. Severely advanced periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 1984; 11:63-76.
- 9. Baer PN. The case of periodontosis as a clinical entity. J Periodontol 1971; 42:516-9.
- 10. Bai Y, Bai Y, Matsuzaka K, Hashimoto S, Fukuyama T, Wu L, Miwa T, Liu X, Wang X, Inoue T. Cementum- and periodontal ligament-like tissue formation by dental follicle cell sheets co-cultured with Hertwig's epithelial root sheath cells. Bone 2011; 48:1417-26.
- 11. Bainbridge BW, Darveau RP. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide: an unusual pattern recognition receptor ligand for the innate host defense system. Acta Odontol Scand 2001; 59:131-138.
- 12. Bainbridge BW, Coats SR, Darveau RP. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide displays functionally diverse interactions with the innate host defense system. Ann Periodontol 2002; 7:29-37.
- Baker PJ, Dixon M, Roopenian DC. Genetic control of susceptibility to Porphyromonas gingivalis-induced alveolar bone loss in mice. Infect Immun 2000; 68:5864-8.
- 14. Bartold PM, McCulloch CA, Narayanan AS, Pitaru S. Tissue engineering: a new paradigm for periodontal regeneration based on molecular and cell biology. Periodontol 2000 2000; 24:253-69.
- 15. Bartold PM, Marshall RI, Haynes DR. Periodontitis and rheumatoid arthritis: a review. J Periodontol 2005; 76:2066-74.
- 16. Bartold PM, Narayanan AS. Molecular and cell biology of healthy and diseased periodontal tissues. Periodontol 2000 2006; 40:29-49.
- 17. Beck JD, Slade G, Offenbacher S. Oral disease, cardiovascular disease and systemic inflammation. Periodontol 2000 2000; 23:110-120.
- 18. Becker W, Becker BE. Periodontal regeneration: a contemporary re-evaluation. Periodontol 2000 1999; 19:104-14.
- 19. Beertsen W, McCulloch CA, Sodek J. The periodontal ligament: a unique, multifunctional connective tissue. Periodontol 2000 1997; 13:20-40.
- Beklen A, Hukkanen M, Richardson R, Konttinen YT. Immunohistochemical localization of Toll-like receptors 1-10 in periodontitis. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2008; 23:425-31.
- 21. Bélanger M, Rodrigues PH, Dunn WA Jr, Progulske-Fox A. Autophagy: a highway for Porphyromonas gingivalis in endothelial cells. Autophagy 2006; 2:165-70.
- 22. Belibasakis GN, Bostanci N, Hashim A, Johansson A, Aduse-Opoku J, Curtis MA, Hughes FJ. Regulation of RANKL and OPG gene expression in human gingival fibroblasts and periodontal ligament cells by Porphyromonas gingivalis: a putative role of the Arg-gingipains. Microb Pathog 2007; 43:46-53.
- 23. Bird DL, Robinson DS. Modern dental assisting. Elsevier Saunders; 10th edition, 2011.

- Blumenthal NM. A clinical comparison of collagen membranes with e-PTFE membranes in the treatment of human mandibular buccal class II furcation defects. J Periodontol 1993; 64: 925-33.
- Bostanci N, Belibasakis GN. Porphyromonas gingivalis: an invasive and evasive opportunistic oral pathogen. FEMS Microbiol Lett 2012; 333:1-9.
- 26. Brunner J, Scheres N, El Idrissi NB, Deng DM, Laine ML, van Winkelhoff AJ, Crielaard W. The capsule of Porphyromonas gingivalis reduces the immune response of human gingival fibroblasts. BMC Microbiol 2010; 10:5.
- Burns E, Bachrach G, Shapira L, Nussbaum G. Cutting Edge: TLR2 is required for the innate response to Porphyromonas gingivalis: activation leads to bacterial persistence and TLR2 deficiency attenuates induced alveolar bone resorption. J Immunol 2006; 177:8296-8300.
- Burt B; Research, Science and Therapy Committee of the American Academy of Periodontology. Position paper: epidemiology of periodontal diseases. J Periodontol 2005; 76:1406-19.
- Cahill DR, Marks SC Jr. Tooth eruption: evidence for the central role of the dental follicle. J Oral Pathol Med 1980; 9:189-200.
- Capestany CA, Tribble GD, Maeda K, Demuth DR, Lamont RJ. Role of the Clp system in stress tolerance, biofilm formation, and intracellular invasion in Porphyromonas gingivalis. J Bacteriol 2008; 190:1436-46.
- Caplan AI. Adult mesenchymal stem cells for tissue engineering versus regenerative medicine. J Cell Physiol 2007; 213:341-7.
- 32. Caton, JG, Greenstein GG. Factors related to periodontal regeneration. Periodontology 2000 1993; 1: 9-15.
- 33. Chang J, Zhang C, Tani-Ishii N, Shi S, Wang CY. NF-kappaB activation in human dental pulp stem cells by TNF and LPS. J Dent Res 2005; 84:994-8.
- Chen FM, Zhang J, Zhang M, An Y, Chen F, Wu ZF. A review on endogenous regenerative technology in periodontal regenerative medicine. Biomaterials 2010; 31:7892-927.
- Chen FM, Sun HH, Lu H, Yu Q. Stem cell-delivery therapeutics for periodontal tissue regeneration. Biomaterials 2012; 33:6320-44.
- 36. Chen LL, Yan J. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide activated bone resorption of osteoclasts by inducing IL-1, TNF, and PGE. Acta Pharmacol Sin 2001; 22:614-8.
- 37. Cho MI, Garant PR. Development and general structure of the periodontium. Periodontol 2000 2000; 24:9-27.
- 38. Csete M. Translational prospects for human induced pluripotent stem cells. Regen Med 2010; 5:509-19.
- Colombo AV, Silva CM, Haffajee A, Colombo AP. Identification of oral bacteria associated with crevicular epithelial cells from chronic periodontitis lesions. J Med Microbiol 2006; 55:609-15.
- Colombo AV, da Silva CM, Haffajee A, Colombo AP. Identification of intracellular oral species within human crevicular epithelial cells from subjects with chronic periodontitis by fluorescence in situ hybridization. J Periodontal Res 2007; 42:236-43.
- 41. Curtis MA, Slaney JM, Aduse-Opoku J. Critical pathways in microbial virulence. J Clin Periodontol 2005; 32:28-38.
- 42. Cutler CW, Jotwani R. Dendritic cells at the oral mucosal interface. J Dent Res 2006; 85:678-89.
- Danser MM, Timmerman MF, van Winkelhoff AJ, van der Velden U. The effect of periodontal treatment on periodontal bacteria on the oral mucous membranes. J Periodontol 1996; 67:478-85.
- 44. Darveau RP. Lipid A diversity and the innate host response to bacterial infection. Curr Opin Microbiol 1998; 1:36-42.
- 45. Darveau RP. Periodontitis: a polymicrobial disruption of host homeostasis. Nat Rev Microbiol 2010; 8:481-90.
- 46. Darveau RP, Tanner A, Page RC. The microbial challenge in periodontitis. Periodontol 2000 1997; 14:12-32.
- Darveau RP, Pham TT, Lemley K, Reife RA, Bainbridge BW, Coats SR, Howald WN, Way SS, Hajjar AM. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide contains multiple lipid A species that functionally interact with both tolllike receptors 2 and 4. Infect Immun 2004; 72:5041-51.
- DelaRosa O, Lombardo E. Modulation of adult mesenchymal stem cells activity by toll-like receptors: implications on therapeutic potential. Mediators Inflamm 2010; 2010:865601.
- 49. De Sá Silva F, Almeida PN, Rettore JV, Maranduba CP, de Souza CM, de Souza GT, Zanette Rde S, Miyagi SP, Santos Mde O, Marques MM, Maranduba CM. Toward personalized cell therapies by using stem cells: seven relevant topics for safety and success in stem cell therapy. J Biomed Biotechnol 2012; 2012:758102.

- 50. Diekwisch TG. The developmental biology of cementum. Int J Dev Biol 2001; 45:695-706.
- 51. Diep L, Matalova E, Mitsiadis TA, Tucker AS. Contribution of the tooth bud mesenchyme to alveolar bone. J Exp Zool B Mol Dev Evol 2009; 312B:510-7.
- 52. Diercke K, Kohl A, Lux CJ, Erber R. Strain-dependent up-regulation of ephrin-B2 protein in periodontal ligament fibroblasts contributes to osteogenesis during tooth movement. J Biol Chem 2011; 286:37651-64.
- Ding G, Liu Y, Wang W, Wei F, Liu D, Fan Z, An Y, Zhang C, Wang S. Allogeneic periodontal ligament stem cell therapy for periodontitis in swine. Stem Cells 2010; 28:1829-38.
- Dixon DR, Darveau RP. Lipopolysaccharide heterogeneity: innate host responses to bacterial modification of lipid a structure. J Dent Res 2005; 84:584-95.
- 55. Dobell C. The first observations on entozoic protozoa and bacteria. In Antony Van Leeuwenhoek and His "Little Animals". Russell and Russell Inc., New York, 1958; 236-256.
- Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop Dj, Horwitz E. Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 2006; 8:315-7.
- 57. Donndorf P, Strauer BE, Haverich A, Steinhoff G. Stem cell therapy for the treatment of acute myocardial infarction and chronic ischemic heart disease. Curr Pharm Biotechnol 2013; 14:12-9.
- 58. Duan X, Tu Q, Zhang J, Ye J, Sommer C, Mostoslavsky G, Kaplan D, Yang P, Chen J. Application of induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells in periodontal tissue regeneration. J Cell Physiol 2011; 226:150-7.
- 59. Eberli D, Atala A. Tissue engineering using adult stem cells. Methods Enzymol 2006; 420:287-302.
- Feldman M, La VD, Lombardo Bedran TB, Palomari Spolidorio DM, Grenier D. Porphyromonas gingivalis-mediated shedding of extracellular matrix metalloproteinase inducer (EMMPRIN) by oral epithelial cells: a potential role in inflammatory periodontal disease. Microbes Infect 2011; 13:1261-9.
- Felthaus O, Gosau M, Ettl T, Prantl L, Morsczeck C. Migration of human dental follicle cells in vitro. J Periodontal Res 2013; doi: 10.1111/jre.12096.
- 62. Feng F, Akiyama K, Liu Y, Yamaza T, Wang TM, Chen JH, Wang BB, Huang GT, Wang S, Shi S. Utility of PDL progenitors for in vivo tissue regeneration: a report of 3 cases. Oral Dis 2010; 16:20-8.
- Fiegel HC, Lange C, Kneser U, Lambrecht W, Zander AR, Rogiers X, Kluth D. Fetal and adult liver stem cells for liver regeneration and tissue engineering. J Cell Mol Med 2006; 10:577-87.
- 64. Flo TH, Halaas O, Torp S, Ryan L, Lien E, Dybdahl B, Sundan A, Espevik T. Differential expression of Toll-like receptor 2 in human cells. J Leukoc Biol 2001; 69:474-81.
- Friedenstein AJ, Chailakhjan RK, Lalykina KS. The development of fibroblast colonies in monolayer cultures of guineapig BM and spleen cells. Cell Tissue Kinet 1970; 3:393-403.
- 66. Friedenstein AJ, Goskaja UF, Julagina NN. Fibroblast precursors in normal and irradiated mouse hematopoietic organs. Exp Hematol 1976; 4:267-274.
- Frost RA, Nystrom GJ, Lang CH. Multiple Toll-like receptor ligands induce an IL-6 transcriptional response in skeletal myocytes. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2006; 290:773-84.
- Fujise O, Hamachi T, Inoue K, Miura M, Maeda K. Microbiological markers for prediction and assessment of treatment outcome following non-surgical periodontal therapy. J Periodontol 2002; 73:1253-9.
- 69. Fuseler JW, Valarmathi MT. Modulation of the migration and differentiation potential of adult bone marrow stromal stem cells by nitric oxide. Biomaterials 2012; 33:1032-43.
- Gaebel R, Furlani D, Sorg H, Polchow B, Frank J, Bieback K, Wang W, Klopsch C, Ong LL, Li W, Ma N, Steinhoff G. Cell origin of human mesenchymal stem cells determines a different healing performance in cardiac regeneration. PLoS One 2011; 6:e15652.
- Garcia RI, Henshaw MM, Krall EA. Relationship between periodontal disease and systemic health. Periodontol 2000 2001; 25:21-36.
- Glockmann E, Panzner KD, Huhn P, Sigusch BW, Glockmann K. Parodontitisrelevantes Wissen in der Bevölkerung der Bundesrepublik Deutschland - Ergebnisse einer Repräsentativerhebung. Institut der Deutschen Zahnärzte, Köln, 2011; IDZ-Information No. 2/11.
- 73. Gottlieb B. The formation of the pocket: diffuse atrophy of alveolar bone. J Am Dent Assoc 1928; 15:462-476.

- Gould TRL, Melcher AH, Brunette DM. Location of progenitor cells in periodontal ligament of mouse molar stimulated by wounding. Anat Rec 1977; 188:133-42.
- 75. Graves D. Cytokines that promote periodontal tissue destruction. J Periodontol 2008; 79:1585-91.
- 76. Griffen AL, Becker MR, Lyons SR, Moeschberger ML, Leys EJ. Prevalence of Porphyromonas gingivalis and periodontal health status. J Clin Microbiol 1998; 36:3239-42.
- Gronthos S, Mankani M, Brahim J, Robey PG, Shi S. Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000; 97:13625-30.
- Gronthos S, Zannettino AC, Hay SJ, Shi S, Graves SE, Kortesidis A, Simmons PJ. Molecular and cellular characterisation of highly purified stromal stem cells derived from human bone marrow. J Cell Sci 2003; 116:1827-35.
- Guo L, Li J, Qiao X, Yu M, Tang W, Wang H, Guo W, Tian W. Comparison of odontogenic differentiation of human dental follicle cells and human dental papilla cells. PLoS One 2013; 8:e62332.
- 80. Guo S, Guo W, Ding Y, Gong J, Zou Q, Xie D, Chen Y, Wu Y, Tian W. Comparative study of human dental follicle cell sheets and periodontal ligament cell sheets for periodontal tissue regeneration. Cell Transplant 2013; 22:1061-73.
- 81. Guo W, Gong K, Shi H, Zhu G, He Y, Ding B, Wen L, Jin Y. Dental follicle cells and treated dentin matrix scaffold for tissue engineering the tooth root. Biomaterials 2012; 33:1291-302.
- Haddouti EM, Skroch M, Zippel N, Müller C, Birova B, Pansky A, Kleinfeld C, Winter M, Tobiasch E. Human dental follicle precursor cells of wisdom teeth: isolation and differentiation towards osteoblasts for implants with and without scaffolds. Mat-wiss u Werkstofftech 2009; 40: 732-737.
- Haffajee AD, Cugini MA, Dibart S, Smith C, Kent RL Jr, Socransky SS. The effect of SRP on the clinical and microbiological parameters of periodontal diseases. J Clin Periodontol 1997; 24:324-34.
- 84. Haffajee AD, Socransky SS, Gunsolley JC. Systemic anti-infective periodontal therapy. A systematic review. Ann Periodontol 2003; 8:115-81.
- Haffajee AD, Socransky SS, Patel MR, Song X. Microbial complexes in supragingival plaque. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2008; 23:196-205.
- Hajishengallis G, Harokopakis E. Porphyromonas gingivalis interactions with complement receptor 3 (CR3): innate immunity or immune evasion? Front Biosci 2007; 12:4547-57.
- Hajishengallis G, Liang S, Payne MA, Hashim A, Jotwani R, Eskan MA, McIntosh ML, Alsam A, Kirkwood KL, Lambris JD, Darveau RP, Curtis MA. Low-abundance biofilm species orchestrates inflammatory periodontal disease through the commensal microbiota and complement. Cell Host Microbe 2011; 10:497-506.
- Hamada S, Fujiwara T, Maihara J. Bacterial endotoxic substances and their effects on host cells. In: Molecular pathogenesis of periodontal disease. Genco R, Hamada S, Lehner T, McGhee J, Mergenhagen S, editors. Washington DC: ASM Press 1994; 105-117.
- Hamedi M, Belibasakis GN, Cruchley AT, Rangarajan M, Curtis MA, Bostanci N. Porphyromonas gingivalis culture supernatants differentially regulate interleukin-1beta and interleukin-18 in human monocytic cells. Cytokine 2009; 45:99-104.
- 90. Hammarström L, Alatli I, Fong CD. Origins of cementum. Oral Dis. 1996; 2:63-9.
- 91. Handa K, Saito M, Tsunoda A, Yamauchi M, Hattori S, Sato S, Toyoda M, Teranaka T, Narayanan AS. Progenitor cells from dental follicle are able to form cementum matrix in vivo. Connect Tissue Res 2002; 43:406-8.
- Hasegawa N, Kawaguchi H, Hirachi A, Takeda K, Mizuno N, Nishimura M, Koike C, Tsuji K, Iba H, Kato Y, Kurihara H. Behavior of transplanted bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in periodontal defects. J Periodontol 2006; 77:1003-7.
- Hasegawa Y, Tribble GD, Baker HV, Mans JJ, Handfield M, Lamont RJ. Role of Porphyromonas gingivalis SerB in gingival epithelial cell cytoskeletal remodeling and cytokine production. Infect Immun 2008; 76:2420-7.
- 94. Hasturk H, Kantarci A, Goguet-Surmenian E, Blackwood A, Andry C, Serhan CN, Van Dyke TE. Resolvin E1 regulates inflammation at the cellular and tissue level and restores tissue homeostasis in vivo. J Immunol 2007; 179:7021-29.
- 95. Herath TD, Wang Y, Seneviratne CJ, Lu Q, Darveau RP, Wang CY, Jin L. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide lipid A heterogeneity differentially modulates the expression of IL-6 and IL-8 in human gingival fibroblasts. J Clin Periodontol 2011; 38:694-701.
- Hirschfeld L, Wasserman B. A long-term survey of tooth loss in 600 treated periodontal patients. J Periodontol 1978; 49:225-37.

- Hirschfeld M, Weis JJ, Toshchakov V, Salkowski CA, Cody MJ, Ward DC, Qureshi N, Michalek SM, Vogel SN. Signaling by toll-like receptor 2 and 4 agonists results in differential gene expression in murine macrophages. Infect Immun 2001; 69:1477-82.
- Hoffman RL. Formation of periodontal tissues around subcutaneously transplanted hamster molars. J Dent Res 1960; 39:781-98.
- Hoffman R. Bone formation and resorption around developing teeth transplanted into the femur. Am J Anat 1966; 118:91-102.
- Holt SC, Ebersole JL. Porphyromonas gingivalis, Treponema denticola, and Tannerella forsythia: the "red complex", a prototype polybacterial pathogenic consortium in periodontitis. Periodontol 2000 2005; 38:72-122.
- Honda MJ, Imaizumi M, Tsuchiya S, Morsczeck C. Dental follicle stem cells and tissue engineering. J Oral Sci 2010; 52:541-52.
- Honda MJ, Imaizumi M, Suzuki H, Ohshima S, Tsuchiya S, Satomura K. Stem cells isolated from human dental follicles have osteogenic potential. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2011; 111:700-8.
- 103. Hoogduijn MJ, Dor FJ. Mesenchymal stem cells : are we ready for clinical application in transplantation and tissue regeneration? Front. Immunol 2013; 4:144.
- Horiba N, Maekawa Y, Abe Y, Ito M, Matsumoto T, Nakamura H, Ozeki M. Cytotoxicity against various cell lines of lipopolysaccharides purified from Bacteroides, Fusobacterium, and Veillonella isolated from infected root canals. J Endod 1989; 15:530-4.
- Houalet-Jeanne S, Pellen-Mussi P, Tricot-Doleux S, Apiou J, Bonnaure-Mallet M. Assessment of internalization and viability of Porphyromonas gingivalis in KB epithelial cells by confocal microscopy. Infect Immun 2001; 69:7146-51.
- Huang GT, Gronthos S, Shi S. Mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental tissues vs. those from other sources: their biology and role in regenerative medicine. J Dent Res 2009; 88:792-806.
- Huangfu D, Maehr R, Guo W, Eijkelenboom A, Snitow M, Chen AE, Melton DA. Induction of pluripotent stem cells by defined factors is greatly improved by small-molecule compounds. Nat Biotechnol 2008; 26:795-7.
- Hugoson A, Jordan T. Frequency distribution of individuals aged 20-70 years according to severity of periodontal disease. Community Dent Oral Epidemiol 1982; 10:187-92.
- Hugoson A, Norderyd O. Has the prevalence of periodontitis changed during the last 30 years? J Clin Periodontol 2008; 35:338-45.
- Hujoel PP, Bergstrom J, del Aguila MA, DeRouen TA. A hidden chronic periodontitis epidemic during the 20th century? Community Dent Oral Epidemiol 2003; 31:1-6.
- Hung CN, Mar K, Chang HC, Chiang YL, Hu HY, Lai CC, Chu RM, Ma CM. A comparison between adipose tissue and dental pulp as sources of MSCs for tooth regeneration. Biomaterials 2011; 32:6995-7005.
- 112. Hung HC, Douglass CW. Meta-analysis of the effect of scaling and root planing, surgical treatment and antibiotic therapies on periodontal probing depth and attachment loss. J Clin Periodontol 2002; 29:975-86.
- 113. Hwa Cho H, Bae YC, Jung JS. Role of toll-like receptors on human adipose-derived stromal cells. Stem Cells 2006; 24:2744-52.
- 114. Hynes K, Menicanin D, Gronthos S, Bartold PM. Clinical utility of stem cells for periodontal regeneration. Periodontol 2000 2012; 59:203-27.
- Hynes K, Menicanin D, Han J, Marino V, Mrozik K, Gronthos S, Bartold PM. Mesenchymal stem cells from iPS cells facilitate periodontal regeneration. J Dent Res 2013; 92:833-9.
- 116. Iida Y, Honda K, Suzuki T, Matsukawa S, Kawai T, Shimahara T, Chiba H. Brain abscess in which Porphyromonas gingivalis was detected in cerebrospinal fluid. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2004; 42:180.
- 117. Imatani T, Kato T, Okuda K. Production of inflammatory cytokines by human gingival fibroblasts stimulated by cellsurface preparations of Porphyromonas gingivalis. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2001; 16:65-72.
- Inanç B, Elçin AE, Elçin YM. In vitro differentiation and attachment of human embryonic stem cells on periodontal tooth root surfaces. Tissue Eng Part A 2009; 15:3427-35.
- 119. Ivanovski S, Gronthos S, Shi S, Bartold PM. Stem cells in the periodontal ligament. Oral Dis 2006; 12:358-63.
- 120. Izadpanah R, Trygg C, Patel B, Kriedt C, Dufour J, Gimble JM, Bunnell BA. Biologic properties of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow and adipose tissue. J Cell Biochem 2006; 99:1285-97.

- 121. Jain S, Darveau RP. Contribution of Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide to periodontitis. Periodontol 2000 2010; 54:53-70.
- 122. Janeczek Portalska K, Leferink A, Groen N, Fernandes H, Moroni L, van Blitterswijk C, de Boer J. Endothelial differentiation of mesenchymal stromal cells. PLoS One 2012; 7:e46842.
- 123. Janeway CA Jr. Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 1989; 54:1-13.
- 124. Jin MS, Lee JO. Structures of the toll-like receptor family and its ligand complexes. Immunity 2008; 29:182-91.
- 125. Jo YY, Lee HJ, Kook SY, Choung HW, Park JY, Chung JH, Choung YH, Kim ES, Yang HC, Choung PH. Isolation and characterization of postnatal stem cells from human dental tissues. Tissue Eng 2007; 13:767-73.
- 126. Jump RL, Levine AD. Mechanisms of natural tolerance in the intestine: implications for inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2004; 10:462-78.
- Jung HS, Lee DS, Lee JH, Park SJ, Lee G, Seo BM, Ko JS, Park JC. Directing the differentiation of human dental follicle cells into cementoblasts and/or osteoblasts by a combination of HERS and pulp cells. J Mol Histol 2011; 42:227-35.
- Kadono H, Kido J, Kataoka M, Yamauchi N, Nagata T. Inhibition of osteoblastic cell differentiation by lipopolysaccharide extract from Porphyromonas gingivalis. Infect Immun 1999; 67:2841-46.
- 129. Kaisho T, Akira S. Toll-like receptors as adjuvant receptors. Biochim Biophys Acta 2002; 1589:1-13.
- Kaldahl WB, Kalkwarf KL, Patil KD, Dyer JK, Bates RE Jr. Evaluation of four modalities of periodontal therapy. Mean probing depth, probing attachment level and recession changes. J Periodontol 1988; 59:783-93.
- 131. Kantarci A, Van Dyke TE. Neutrophil-mediated host response to Porphyromonas gingivalis. J Int Acad Periodontol 2002; 4:119-25.
- 132. Kawada M, Yoshida A, Suzuki N, Nakano Y, Saito T, Oho T, Koga T. Prevalence of Porphyromonas gingivalis in relation to periodontal status assessed by real-time PCR. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2004; 19:289-92.
- 133. Kawaguchi H, Hirachi A, Hasegawa N, Iwata T, Hamaguchi H, Shiba H, Takata T, Kato Y, Kurihara H. Enhancement of periodontal tissue regeneration by transplantation of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. J Periodontol 2004; 75:1281-7.
- Kawai T, Akira S. Toll-like receptors and their crosstalk with other innate receptors in infection and immunity. Immunity 2011; 34:637-50.
- 135. Kémoun P, Laurencin-Dalicieux S, Rue J, Farges JC, Gennero I, Conte-Auriol F, Briand-Mesange F, Gadelorge M, Arzate H, Narayanan AS, Brunel G, Salles JP. Human dental follicle cells acquire cementoblast features under stimulation by BMP-2/-7 and enamel matrix derivatives (EMD) in vitro. Cell Tissue Res 2007; 329:283-94.
- 136. Kemp KC, Hows J, Donaldson C. Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Leuk Lymphoma 2005; 46:1531-44.
- 137. Kettunen P, Laurikkala J, Itaranta P, Vainio S, Itoh N, Thesleff I. Associations of FGF-3 and FGF-10 with signaling networks regulating tooth morphogenesis. Dev Dyn 2000; 219:322-32.
- 138. Kim YT, Park JC, Choi SH, Cho KS, Im GI, Kim BS, Kim CS. The dynamic healing profile of human periodontal ligament stem cells: histological and immunohistochemical analysis using an ectopic transplantation model. J Periodontal Res 2012; 47:514-24.
- 139. Kinane DF, Marshall GJ. Periodontal manifestations of systemic disease. Aust Dent J 2001; 46:2-12.
- Kinane DF, Galicia JC, Gorr SU, Stathopoulou PG, Benakanakere M. P. gingivalis interactions with epithelial cells. Front Biosci 2008; 13:966-84.
- Kocgozlu L, Elkaim R, Tenenbaum H, Werner S. Variable cell responses to P. gingivalis lipopolysaccharide. J Dent Res 2009; 88:741-5.
- 142. Kögler G, Sensken S, Airey JA, Trapp T, Müschen M, Feldhahn N, Liedtke S, Sorg RV, Fischer J, Rosenbaum C, Greschat S, Knipper A, Bender J, Degistirici O, Gao J, Caplan AI, Colletti EJ, Almeida-Porada G, Müller HW, Zanjani E, Wernet P. A new human somatic stem cell from placental cord blood with intrinsic pluripotent differentiation potential. J Exp Med 2004; 200:123-35.
- 143. Kolenbrander PE. Multispecies communities: interspecies interactions influence growth on saliva as sole nutritional source. Int J Oral Sci 2011; 3:49-54.
- Kornman KS, di Giovine FS. Genetic variations in cytokine expression: a risk factor for severity of adult periodontitis. Ann Periodontol 1998; 3:327-38.
- 145. Kozarov E, Sweier D, Shelburne C, Progulske-Fox A, Lopatin D. Detection of bacterial DNA in atheromatous plaques by quantitative PCR. Microbes Infect 2006; 8:687-93.
- Kriebel K, Biedermann A, Kreikemeyer B, Lang H. Anaerobic co-culture of mesenchymal stem cells and anaerobic pathogens - a new in vitro model system. PLoS One 2013; 8:e78226.
- Kumada H, Haishima Y, Watanabe K, Hasegawa C, Tsuchiya T, Tanamoto K, Umemoto T. Biological properties of the native and synthetic lipid A of Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2008; 23:60-9.
- Lamont RJ, Jenkinson HF. Life below the gum line: pathogenic mechanisms of Porphyromonas gingivalis. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 1998; 62:1244-63.
- Lang H, Schüler N, Arnhold S, Nolden R, Mertens T. Formation of differentiated tissues in vivo by periodontal cell populations cultured in vitro. J Dent Res 1995; 74:1219-25.
- 150. Langer R, Vacanti JP. Tissue engineering. Science 1993; 260:920-6.
- 151. Le Blanc K, Pittenger M. Mesenchymal stem cells: Progress toward promise. Cytotherapy 2005; 7:36-45.
- León R, Silva N, Ovalle A, Chaparro A, Ahumada A, Gajardo M, Martinez M, Gamonal J. Detection of Porphyromonas gingivalis in the amniotic fluid in pregnant women with a diagnosis of threatened premature labor. J Periodontol 2007; 78:1249-55.
- Leonhardt A, Carlén A, Bengtsson L, Dahlén G.Detection of periodontal markers in chronic periodontitis. Open Dent J 2011; 5:110-5.
- Lewis JP, Dawson JA, Hannis JC, Muddiman D, Macrina FL. Hemoglobinase activity of the lysine gingipain protease (Kgp) of Porphyromonas gingivalis W83. J Bacteriol 1999; 181:4905-13.
- Li L, Jiang J. Regulatory factors of mesenchymal stem cell migration into injured tissues and their signal transduction mechanisms. Front Med 2011; 5:33-9.
- Lin NH, Menicanin D, Mrozik K, Gronthos S, Bartold PM. Putative stem cells in regenerating human periodontium. J Periodontal Res 2008; 43:514-23.
- 157. Lindhe J, Haffajee AD, Socransky SS. Progression of periodontal disease in adult subjects in the absence of periodontal therapy. J Clin Periodontol 1983; 10:433-42.
- 158. Lindhe J, Nyman S. Long-term maintenance of patients treated for advanced periodontal disease. J Clin Periodontol 1984; 11:504-14.
- Lindroos B, Mäenpää K, Ylikomi T, Oja H, Suuronen R, Miettinen S. Characterisation of human dental stem cells and buccal mucosa fibroblasts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2008; 368:329-35.
- 160. Liotta F, Angeli R, Cosmi L, Filì L, Manuelli C, Frosali F, Mazzinghi B, Maggi L, Pasini A, Lisi V, Santarlasci V, Consoloni L, Angelotti ML, Romagnani P, Parronchi P, Krampera M, Maggi E, Romagnani S, Annunziato F. Toll-like receptors 3 and 4 are expressed by human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells and can inhibit their T-cell modulatory activity by impairing Notch signaling. Stem Cells 2008; 26:279-89.
- 161. Liu R, Desta T, Raptis M, Darveau RP, Graves DT. P. gingivalis and E. coli lipopolysaccharides exhibit different systemic but similar local induction of inflammatory markers. J Periodontol 2008a; 79:1241-7.
- Liu X, Sroka A, Potempa J, Genco CA. Coordinate expression of the Porphyromonas gingivalis lysine-specific gingipain proteinase, Kgp, arginine-specific gingipain proteinase, RgpA, and the heme/hemoglobin receptor, HmuR. Biol Chem 2004; 385:1049-57.
- Liu Y, Zheng Y, Ding G, Fang D, Zhang C, Bartold PM, Gronthos S, Shi S, Wang S. Periodontal ligament stem cellmediated treatment for periodontitis in miniature swine. Stem Cells 2008b; 26:1065-73.
- Loomer PM, Sigusch B, Sukhu B, Ellen RP, Tenenbaum HC. Direct effects of metabolic products and sonicated extracts of Porphyromonas gingivalis 2561 on osteogenesis in vitro. Infect Immun 1994; 62:1289-97.
- Loomer PM, Ellen RP, Tenenbaum HC. Characterization of inhibitory effects of suspected periodontopathogens on osteogenesis in vitro. Infect Immun 1995; 63:3287-96.
- 166. Luan X, Ito Y, Dangaria S, Diekwisch TG. Dental follicle progenitor cell heterogeneity in the developing mouse periodontium. Stem Cells Dev 2006; 15:595-608.
- Lundberg AM, Drexler SK, Monaco C, Williams LM, Sacre SM, Feldmann M, Foxwell BM. Key differences in TLR3/poly I:C signaling and cytokine induction by human primary cells: a phenomenon absent from murine cell systems. Blood 2007; 110:3245-52.

- MacNeil RL, Thomas HF. Development of the murine periodontium. I. Role of basement membrane in formation of a mineralized tissue on the developing root dentin surface. J Periodontol 1993; 64:95-102.
- Mankani MH, Kuznetsov SA, Fowler B, Kingman A, Robey PG. In vivo bone formation by human bone marrow stromal cells: effect of carrier particle size and shape. Biotechnol Bioeng 2001; 72:96-107.
- Mark P, Kleinsorge M, Gaebel R, Lux CA, Toelk A, Pittermann E, David R, Steinhoff G, Ma N. Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells Display Reduced Expression of CD105 after Culture in Serum-Free Medium. Stem Cells Int 2013; 2013:698076.
- 171. Marshall RI. Gingival defensins: linking the innate and adaptive immune responses to dental plaque. Periodontol 2000 2004; 35:14-20.
- 172. Martens W, Bronckaers A, Politis C, Jacobs R, Lambrichts I. Dental stem cells and their promising role in neural regeneration: an update. Clin Oral Investig 2013; 17:1969-83.
- 173. Maruyama H, Aoki A, Sasaki KM, Takasaki AA, Iwasaki K, Ichinose S, Oda S, Ishikawa I, Izumi Y. The effect of chemical and/or mechanical conditioning on the Er:YAG laser-treated root cementum: analysis of surface morphology and periodontal ligament fibroblast attachment. Lasers Surg Med 2008; 40:211-22.
- 174. McCulloch CAG. Progenitor cell populations in the periodontal ligament of mice. Anat Rec 1984; 211:258-62.
- 175. McCulloch CAG, Nemeth E, Lowenberg B, Melcher AH. Paravascular cells in endosteal spaces of alveolar bone contribute to periodontal ligament cell populations. Anat Rec 1987; 219: 233-42.
- 176. McFall WT Jr. Tooth loss in 100 treated patients with periodontal disease: a long-term study. J Periodontol 1982; 53:539-49.
- Mealey BL, Oates TW; American Academy of Periodontology. Diabetes mellitus and periodontal diseases. J Periodontol 2006; 77:1289-303.
- 178. Melcher AH. On the repair potential of periodontal tissues. J Periodontol 1976; 47:256-60.
- 179. Millar SJ, Goldstein EG, Levine MJ, Hausmann E. Modulation of bone metabolism by two chemically distinct lipopolysaccharide fractions from Bacteroides gingivalis. Infect Immun 1986; 51:302-6.
- Mitsiadis TA, Cheraud Y, Sharpe P, Fontaine-Perus J. Development of teeth in chick embryos after mouse neural crest transplantations. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2003; 100:6541-5.
- Miura M, Gronthos S, Zhao M, Lu B, Fisher LW, Robey PG, Shi S. SHED: stem cells from human exfoliated deciduous teeth. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2003; 100:5807-12.
- Mo IF, Yip KH, Chan WK, Law HK, Lau YL, Chan GC. Prolonged exposure to bacterial toxins downregulated expression of toll-like receptors in mesenchymal stromal cell-derived osteoprogenitors. BMC Cell Biol 2008; 9:52.
- 183. Modino SA, Sharpe PT. Tissue engineering of teeth using adult stem cells. Arch Oral Biol 2005; 50:255-8.
- 184. Mojon P. Oral health and respiratory infection. J Can Dent Assoc 2002; 68:340-5.
- 185. Moore WE, Moore LV. The bacteria of periodontal diseases. Periodontol 2000 1994; 5:66-77.
- Mori G, Ballini A, Carbone C, Oranger A, Brunetti G, Di Benedetto A, Rapone B, Cantore S, Di Comite M, Colucci S, Grano M, Grassi FR. Osteogenic differentiation of dental follicle stem cells. Int J Med Sci 2012; 9:480-7.
- Morsczeck C, Götz W, Schierholz J, Zeilhofer F, Kühn U, Möhl C, Sippel C, Hoffmann KH. Isolation of precursor cells (PCs) from human dental follicle of wisdom teeth. Matrix Biol 2005; 24:155-65.
- Morsczeck CO, Drees J, Gosau M. Lipopolysaccharide from Escherichia coli but not from Porphyromonas gingivalis induce pro-inflammatory cytokines and alkaline phosphatase in dental follicle cells. Arch Oral Biol 2012; 57:1595-601.
- Mousquès T, Listgarten MA, Phillips RW. Effect of scaling and root planing on the composition of the human subgingival microbial flora. J Periodontal Res 1980; 15:144-51.
- Moxham BJ, Grant DA. Development of the periodontal ligament. In: Berkovitz BKB, Moxham BJ, Newman HN, ed. The periodontal ligament in health and disease. London: Mosby-Wolfe, 1995; 161-181.
- Müller HP, Hartmann J, Flores-de-Jacoby L. Clinical alterations in relation to the morphological composition of the subgingival microflora following scaling and root planing. J Clin Periodontol 1986; 13:825-32.
- 192. Murphy JM, Fink DJ, Hunziker EB, Barry FP. Stem cell therapy in a caprine model of osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2003; 48:3464-74.

- Muthukuru M, Jotwani R, Cutler CW. Oral mucosal endotoxin tolerance induction in chronic periodontitis. Infect Immun 2005; 73:687-94.
- 194. Nadiri A, Kuchler-Bopp S, Haikel Y, Lesot H. Immunolocalization of BMP-2/-4, FGF-4, and WNT10b in the developing mouse first lower molar. J Histochem Cytochem 2004; 52:103-112.
- Nair SP, Meghji S, Wilson M, Reddi K, White P, Henderson B. Bacterially induced bone destruction: mechanisms and misconceptions. Infect Immun 1996; 64: 2371-80.
- 196. Nakamura TK, Nakamura M, Yoshikawa M, Kiyomura H, Hanai H. Fine structure of probable sensory nerve endings in human periodontal ligaments. Okajimas Folia Anat Jpn 1986; 63:323-9.
- 197. Nanci A. Ten Cate's oral histology: development, structure, and function, 8th edn. Mosby Elsevier, St.Louis, 2013.
- 198. Nauta AJ, Fibbe WE. Immunomodulatory properties of mesenchymal stromal cells. Blood 2007; 110:3499-506.
- Nebel D, Arvidsson J, Lillqvist J, Holm A, Nilsson BO. Differential effects of LPS from Escherichia coli and Porphyromonas gingivalis on IL-6 production in human periodontal ligament cells. Acta Odontol Scand 2013; 71:892-8.
- 200. Nibali L, Fedele S, D'Aiuto F, Donos N. Interleukin-6 in oral diseases: a review. Oral Dis 2012; 18:236-43.
- Nikaido H. Molecular basis of bacterial outer membrane permeability revisited. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2003; 67:593-656.
- Noreen M, Shah MA, Mall SM, Choudhary S, Hussain T, Ahmed I, Jalil SF, Raza MI. TLR4 polymorphisms and disease susceptibility. Inflamm Res 2012; 61:177-88.
- Nyman S, Gottlow J, Karring T, Lindhe J. The regenerative potential of the periodontal ligament. An experimental study in the monkey. J Clin Periodontol 1982; 9:257-65.
- Ogawa T, Asai Y, Makimura Y, Tamai R. Chemical structure and immunobiological activity of Porphyromonas gingivalis lipid A. Front Biosci 2007; 12:3795-812.
- 205. Oliver WW, Wherry WB. Notes on some bacterial parasites of the human mucous membranes. J Infect Dis 1921; 28:341-344.
- 206. Orban B, Weinman JP. Diffuse atrophy of the alveolar bone. J Periodontol 1942; 13:31-45.
- Page RC, Offenbacher S, Schroeder HE, Seymour GJ, Kornman KS. Advances in the pathogenesis of periodontitis: Summary of developments, clinical implications and future directions. Periodontol 2000 1997; 14:216-248.
- Page RC, Lantz MS, Darveau R, Jeffcoat M, Mancl L, Houston L, Braham P, Persson GR. Immunization of Macaca fascicularis against experimental periodontitis using a vaccine containing cysteine proteases purified from Porphyromonas gingivalis. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2007; 22:162-8.
- Palmer RM, Lumsden AGS. Development of periodontal ligament and alveolar bone in homografted recombinations of enamel organs and papillary, pulpal and follicular mesenchyme in the mouse. Arch Oral Biol 1987; 32:281-9.
- Paramonov NA, Aduse-Opoku J, Hashim A, Rangarajan M, Curtis MA. Structural analysis of the core region of Olipopolysaccharide of Porphyromonas gingivalis from mutants defective in O-antigen ligase and O-antigen polymerase. J Bacteriol 2009; 191:5272-82.
- Park JH, Kwon SM, Yoon HE, Kim SA, Ahn SG, Yoon JH. Lipopolysaccharide promotes adhesion and migration of murine dental papilla-derived MDPC-23 cells via TLR4. Int J Mol Med 2011; 27:277-81.
- Paster BJ, Olsen I, Aas JA, Dewhirst FE. The breadth of bacterial diversity in the human periodontal pocket and other oral sites. Periodontol 2000 2006; 42:80-7.
- Pelt P, Zimmermann B, Ulbrich N, Bernimoulin JP. Effects of lipopolysaccharide extracted from Prevotella intermedia on bone formation and on the release of osteolytic mediators by fetal mouse osteoblasts in vitro. Arch Oral Biol 2002; 47:859-866.
- 214. Petersen PE, Ogawa H. Strengthening the prevention of periodontal disease: the WHO approach. J Periodontol 2005; 76:2187-93.
- Pevsner-Fischer M, Morad V, Cohen-Sfady M, Rousso-Noori L, Zanin-Zhorov A, Cohen S, Cohen IR, Zipori D. Tolllike receptors and their ligands control mesenchymal stem cell functions. Blood 2007; 109:1422-32.
- Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR. Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 1999; 284:143-7.
- 217. Polimeni G, Xiropaidis AV, Wikesjö UM. Biology and principles of periodontal wound healing/regeneration. Periodontol 2000 2006; 41:30-47.

- Ponte AL, Marais E, Gallay N, Langonné A, Delorme B, Hérault O, Charbord P, Domenech J. The in vitro migration capacity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells: comparison of chemokine and growth factor chemotactic activities. Stem Cells 2007; 25:1737-45.
- 219. Potempa J, Banbula A, Travis J. Role of bacterial proteinases in matrix destruction and modulation of host responses. Periodontol 2000 2000; 24:153-92.
- Preshaw PM, Bissett SM. Periodontitis: oral complication of diabetes. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2013; 42:849-67.
- 221. Quirynen M, Bollen CM, Vandekerckhove BN, Dekeyser C, Papaioannou W, Eyssen H. Full- vs. partial-mouth disinfection in the treatment of periodontal infections: short-term clinical and microbiological observations. J Dent Res 1995; 74:1459-67.
- 222. Raicevic G, Rouas R, Najar M, Stordeur P, Boufker HI, Bron D, Martiat P, Goldman M, Nevessignsky MT, Lagneaux L. Inflammation modifies the pattern and the function of Toll-like receptors expressed by human mesenchymal stromal cells. Hum Immunol 2010; 71:235-44.
- 223. Raja S, Byakod G, Pudakalkatti P. Growth factors in periodontal regeneration. Int J Dent Hyg 2009; 7:82-9.
- Rattigan Y, Hsu JM, Mishra PJ, Glod J, Banerjee D. Interleukin 6 mediated recruitment of mesenchymal stem cells to the hypoxic tumor milieu. Exp Cell Res 2010; 316:3417-24.
- 225. Roberts WE, Wood HB, Chambers DW, Burk DT. Vascularly oriented differentiation gradient of osteoblast precursor cells in rat periodontal ligament: implications for osteoblast histogenesis and periodontal bone loss. J Periodontal Res 1987; 22:461-7.
- Roubelakis MG, Bitsika V, Zagoura D, Trohatou O, Pappa KI, Makridakis M, Antsaklis A, Vlahou A, Anagnou NP.In vitro and in vivo properties of distinct populations of amniotic fluid mesenchymal progenitor cells. J Cell Mol Med 2011; 15:1896-913.
- 227. Rudney JD, Chen R. The vital status of human buccal epithelial cells and the bacteria associated with them. Arch Oral Biol 2006; 51:291–8.
- Sanchez-Ramos J, Song S, Cardozo-Pelaez F, Hazzi C, Stedeford T, Willing A, Freeman TB, Saporta S, Janssen W, Patel N, Cooper DR, Sanberg PR. Adult bone marrow stromal cells differentiate into neural cells in vitro. Exp Neurol 2000; 164:247-56.
- 229. Sandros J, Papapanou P, Dahlén G. Porphyromonas gingivalis invades oral epithelial cells in vitro. J Periodontal Res 1993; 28:219-26.
- Sandy JR, Farndale RW, Meikle MC. Recent advances in understanding mechanically induced bone remodeling and their relevance to orthodontic theory and practice. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 1993; 103:212-22.
- Sanz I, Alonso B, Carasol M, Herrera D, Sanz M. Nonsurgical treatment of periodontitis. J Evid Based Dent Pract 2012; 12:76-86.
- Sawada N, Ogawa T, Asai Y, Makimura Y, Sugiyama A. Toll-like receptor 4-dependent recognition of structurally different forms of chemically synthesized lipid As of Porphyromonas gingivalis. Clin Exp Immunol 2007; 148:529-536.
- Scanlon CS, Marchesan JT, Soehren S, Matsuo M, Kapila YL. Capturing the Regenerative Potential of Periodontal Ligament Fibroblasts. J Stem Cells Regen Med 2011; 7:54-56.
- 234. Scannapieco FA. Role of oral bacteria in respiratory infection. J Periodontol 1999; 70:793-802.
- 235. Scheres N, de Vries TJ, Brunner J, Crielaard W, Laine ML, Everts V. Diverse effects of Porphyromonas gingivalis on human osteoclast formation. Microb Pathog 2011; 51:149-55.
- 236. Schiraldi C, Stellavato A, D'Agostino A, Tirino V, d'Aquino R, Woloszyk A, De Rosa A, Laino L, Papaccio G, Mitsiadis TA. Fighting for territories: time-lapse analysis of dental pulp and dental follicle stem cells in co-culture reveals specific migratory capabilities. Eur Cell Mater 2012; 24:426-40.
- 237. Schmidt A, Ladage D, Schinköthe T, Klausmann U, Ulrichs C, Klinz FJ, Brixius K, Arnhold S, Desai B, Mehlhorn U, Schwinger RH, Staib P, Addicks K, Bloch W. Basic fibroblast growth factor controls migration in human mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 2006; 24:1750-8.
- 238. Schroeder HE. Handbook of microscopic anatomy. Vol. 5. The periodontium. Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 1986; 12-323.
- 239. Schumann RR, Leong SR, Flaggs GW, Gray PW, Wright SD, Mathison JC, Tobias PS, Ulevitch RJ. Structure and function of lipopolysaccharide binding protein. Science 1990; 249:1429-31.

- Schwartz RE, Reyes M, Koodie L, Jiang Y, Blackstad M, Lund T, Lenvik T, Johnson S, Hu WS, Verfaillie CM. Multipotent adult progenitor cells from bone marrow differentiate into functional hepatocyte-like cells. J Clin Invest 2002; 109:1291-302.
- 241. Sculean A, Stavropoulos A, Windisch P, Keglevich T, Karring T, Gera I. Healing of human intrabony defects following regenerative periodontal therapy with a bovine-derived xenograft and guided tissue regeneration. Clin Oral Investig 2004; 8:70-4.
- 242. Sculean A, Nikolidakis D, Schwarz F. Regeneration of periodontal tissues: combinations of barrier membranes and grafting materials biological foundation and preclinical evidence: a systematic review. J Clin Periodontol 2008; 35:106-16.
- Seo BM, Miura M, Gronthos S, Bartold PM, Batouli S, Brahim J, Young M, Robey PG, Wang CY, Shi S. Investigation of multipotent postnatal stem cells from human periodontal ligament. Lancet 2004; 364:149-55.
- Seo T, Cha S, Kim TI, Lee JS, Woo KM. Porphyromonas gingivalis-derived lipopolysaccharide-mediated activation of MAPK signaling regulates inflammatory response and differentiation in human periodontal ligament fibroblasts. J Microbiol 2012; 50:311-9.
- Sheets SM, Robles-Price AG, McKenzie RM, Casiano CA, Fletcher HM. Gingipain-dependent interactions with the host are important for survival of Porphyromonas gingivalis. Front Biosci 2008; 13:3215-38.
- 246. Shi L, Kodama Y, Atsumi Y, Honma S, Wakisaka S. Requirement of occlusal force for maintenance of the terminal morphology of the periodontal Ruffini endings. Arch Histol Cytol 2005; 68:289-99.
- 247. Shimono M, Ishikawa T, Ishikawa H, Matsuzaki H, Hashimoto S, Muramatsu T, Shima K, Matsuzaka K, Inoue T. Regulatory mechanisms of periodontal regeneration. Microsc Res Tech 2003; 60:491-502.
- 248. Shoji M, Ratnayake DB, Shi Y, Kadowaki T, Yamamoto K, Yoshimura F, Akamine A, Curtis MA, Nakayama K. Construction and characterization of a nonpigmented mutant of Porphyromonas gingivalis: cell surface polysaccharide as an anchorage for gingipains. Microbiology 2002; 148:1183-91.
- Shoji M, Tanabe N, Mitsui N, Tanaka H, Suzuki N, Takeichi O, Sugaya A, Maeno M. Lipopolysaccharide stimulates the production of prostaglandin E2 and the receptor Ep4 in osteoblasts. Life Sci 2006; 78:2012-18.
- 250. Silvério KG, Benatti BB, Casati MZ, Sallum EA, Nociti FH Jr. Stem cells: potential therapeutics for periodontal regeneration. Stem Cell Rev 2008; 4:13-9.
- Sims TJ, Schifferle RE, Ali RW, Skaug N, Page RC. Immunoglobulin G response of periodontitis patients to Porphyromonas gingivalis capsular carbohydrate and lipopolysaccharide antigens. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2001; 16:193-201.
- 252. Singh A, Wyant T, Anaya-Bergman C, Aduse-Opoku J, Brunner J, Laine ML, Curtis MA, Lewis JP. The capsule of Porphyromonas gingivalis leads to a reduction in the host inflammatory response, evasion of phagocytosis, and increase in virulence. Infect Immun 2011; 79:4533-42.
- 253. Sipert CR, Morandini AC, Modena KC, Dionísio TJ, Machado MA, Oliveira SH, Campanelli AP, Santos CF. CCL3 and CXCL12 production in vitro by dental pulp fibroblasts from permanent and deciduous teeth stimulated by Porphyromonas gingivalis LPS. J Appl Oral Sci 2013; 21:99-105.
- 254. Siqueira JF Jr, Rôças IN. Bacterial pathogenesis and mediators in apical periodontitis. Braz Dent J 2007; 18:267-80.
- 255. Smalley JW, Birss AJ, Szmigielski B, Potempa J. Mechanism of methaemoglobin breakdown by the lysine-specific gingipain of the periodontal pathogen Porphyromonas gingivalis. Biol Chem 2008; 389:1235-8.
- 256. Smith MM. Vertebrate dentitions at the origin of jaws: when and how pattern evolved. Evol Dev 2003; 5:394-413.
- 257. Socransky SS, Haffajee AD. The bacterial etiology of destructive periodontal disease: current concepts. J Periodontol 1992; 63:322-31.
- 258. Socransky SS, Haffajee AD. Periodontal microbial ecology. Periodontol 2000 2005; 38:135-87.
- 259. Socransky SS, Haffajee AD, Cugini MA, Smith C, Kent RL Jr. Microbial complexes in subgingival plaque. J Clin Periodontol 1998; 25:134-44.
- Sonoyama W, Liu Y, Fang D, Yamaza T, Seo BM, Zhang C, Liu H, Gronthos S, Wang CY, Wang S, Shi S. Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated functional tooth regeneration in swine. PLoS One 2006; 1:e79.
- 261. Sorrell JM, Caplan AI. Topical delivery of mesenchymal stem cells and their function in wounds. Stem Cell Res Ther 2010; 1:30.
- Stamm C, Westphal B, Kleine HD, Petzsch M, Kittner C, Klinge H, Schümichen C, Nienaber CA, Freund M, Steinhoff G. Autologous bone-marrow stem-cell transplantation for myocardial regeneration. Lancet 2003; 361:45-6.

- Staquet MJ, Carrouel F, Keller JF, Baudouin C, Msika P, Bleicher F, Kufer TA, Farges JC. Pattern-recognition receptors in pulp defense. Adv Dent Res 2011; 23:296-301.
- 264. Stock UA, Vacanti JP. Tissue engineering: current state and prospects. Annu Rev Med 2001; 52:443-51.
- Staquet MJ, Carrouel F, Keller JF, Baudouin C, Msika P, Bleicher F, Kufer TA, Farges JC. Pattern-recognition receptors in pulp defense. Adv Dent Res 2011; 23:296-301.
- Steffen MJ, Holt SC, Ebersole JL. Porphyromonas gingivalis induction of mediator and cytokine secretion by human gingival fibroblasts. Oral Microbiol Immunol 2000; 15:172-80.
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 2006; 126:663-76.
- Takamatsu N, Yano K, He T, Umeda M, Ishikawa I. Effect of initial periodontal therapy on the frequency of detecting Bacteroides forsythus, Porphyromonas gingivalis, and Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans. J Periodontol 1999; 70:574-80.
- 269. Tanaka M, Yamamoto Y, Kuboniwa M, Nonaka A, Nishida N, Maeda K, Kataoka K, Nagata H, Shizukuishi S. Contribution of periodontal pathogens on tongue dorsa analyzed with real-time PCR to oral malodor. Microbes Infect 2004; 6:1078-83.
- Tardif F, Ross G, Rouabhia M. Gingival and dermal fibroblasts produce interleukin–1b converting enzyme and interleukin–1b but not interleukin–18 even after stimulation with lipopolysaccharide. J Cell Physiol 2004; 198:125-132.
- 271. Ten Cate AR. The role of epithelium in the development, structure and function of the tissues of tooth support. Oral Dis 1996; 2:55-62.
- 272. Ten Cate AR. The development of the periodontium largely ectomesenchymally derived unit. Periodontology 1997; 13:9-19.
- 273. Thesleff I, Jernvall J. The enamel knot: a putative signaling center regulating tooth development. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 1997; 62:257-67.
- 274. Thesleff I. The genetic basis of tooth development and dental defects. Am J Med Genet A 2006; 140:2530-5.
- Tobias PS, Gegner J, Tapping R, Orr S, Mathison J, Lee JD, Kravchenko V, Han J, Ulevitch RJ. Lipopolysaccharide dependent cellular activation. J Periodontal Res 1997; 32:99-103.
- Tobita M, Uysal AC, Ogawa R, Hyakusoku H, Mizuno H. Periodontal tissue regeneration with adipose-derived stem cells. Tissue Eng Part A 2008; 14:945e53.
- 277. Tobita M, Mizuno H. Periodontal disease and periodontal tissue regeneration. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 2010; 5:168-74.
- Tomchuck SL, Zwezdaryk KJ, Coffelt SB, Waterman RS, Danka ES, Scandurro AB. Toll-like receptors on human mesenchymal stem cells drive their migration and immunomodulating responses. Stem Cells 2008; 26:99-107.
- Tomic S, Djokic J, Vasilijic S, Vucevic D, Todorovic V, Supic G, Colic M. Immunomodulatory properties of mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental pulp and dental follicle are susceptible to activation by toll-like receptor agonists. Stem Cells Dev 2011; 20:695-708.
- Tongers J, Losordo DW, Landmesser U. Stem and progenitor cell-based therapy in ischaemic heart disease: promise, uncertainties, and challenges. Eur Heart J 2011; 32:1197-206.
- Tribble GD, Kerr JE, Wang BY. Genetic diversity in the oral pathogen Porphyromonas gingivalis: molecular mechanisms and biological consequences. Future Microbiol 2013; 8:607-20.
- 282. Trofin EA, Monsarrat P, Kémoun P. Cell therapy of periodontium: from animal to human? Front Physiol 2013; 4:325.
- 283. Trulsson M. Sensory-motor function of human periodontal mechanoreceptors. J Oral Rehabil 2006; 33:262-73.
- Tsai CC, Yew TL, Yang DC, Huang WH, Hung SC. Benefits of hypoxic culture on bone marrow multipotent stromal cells. Am J Blood Res 2012; 2:148-59.
- 285. Tucker A, Sharpe P. The cutting-edge of mammalian development; how the embryo makes teeth. Nat Rev Genet 2004; 5:499-508.
- Tunkel J, Heinecke A, Flemming T. A systematic review of efficay of machine- driven and manual subgingival debridement in the treatment of chronic periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 2002; 29:72-81.
- 287. Vance RE, Isberg RR, Portnoy DA. Patterns of pathogenesis: discrimination of pathogenic and nonpathogenic microbes by the innate immune system. Cell Host Microbe 2009; 6:10-21.

- 288. Van der Velden U. Effect of age on the periodontium. J Clin Periodontol 1984; 11:281-94.
- Van der Weijden GA, Timmerman MF. A systematic review on the clinical efficacy of subgingival debridement in the treatment of chronic periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 2002; 29:55-71; discussion 90-1.
- 290. Van Dyke TE. The management of inflammation in periodontal disease. J Periodontol 2008; 79:1601-8.
- Van Dyke TE, Serhan CN. Resolution of inflammation: a new paradigm for the pathogenesis of periodontal diseases. J Dent Res 2003; 82:82-90.
- 292. Van Winkelhoff AJ, Loos BG, van der Reijden WA, van der Velden U. Porphyromonas gingivalis, Bacteroides forsythus and other putative periodontal pathogens in subjects with and without periodontal destruction. J Clin Periodontol 2002; 29:1023-8.
- Vertelov G, Kharazi L, Muralidhar MG, Sanati G, Tankovich T, Kharazi A. High targeted migration of human mesenchymal stem cells grown in hypoxia is associated with enhanced activation of RhoA. Stem Cell Res Ther 2013; 4:5.
- Wang PL, Ohura K. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipopolysaccharide signaling in gingival fibroblasts-CD14 and Toll-like receptors. Crit Rev Oral Biol Med 2002; 13:132-42.
- 295. Wang W, Li W, Ou L, Flick E, Mark P, Nesselmann C, Lux CA, Gatzen HH, Kaminski A, Liebold A, Lützow K, Lendlein A, Li RK, Steinhoff G, Ma N. Polyethylenimine-mediated gene delivery into human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells from patients. J Cell Mol Med 2011; 15:1989-98.
- Wang Y, Han ZB, Song YP, Han ZC. Safety of mesenchymal stem cells for clinical application. Stem Cells Int 2012; 2012:652034.
- Wang YH, Jiang J, Zhu Q, AlAnezi AZ, Clark RB, Jiang X, Rowe DW, Nichols FC. Porphyromonas gingivalis lipids inhibit osteoblastic differentiation and function. Infect Immun 2010; 78:3726-35.
- Waterman RS, Tomchuck SL, Henkle SL, Betancourt AM. A new mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) paradigm: polarization into a pro-inflammatory MSC1 or an Immunosuppressive MSC2 phenotype. PLoS One 2010; 5:e10088.
- 299. Weinberg A, Belton CM, Park Y, Lamont RJ. Role of fimbriae in Porphyromonas gingivalis invasion of gingival epithelial cells. Infect Immun 1997; 65:313-6.
- 300. Weinberg A, Krisanaprakornkit S, Dale BA. Epithelial antimicrobial peptides: review and significance for oral applications. Crit Rev Oral Biol Med 1998; 9:399-414.
- Wescott DC, Pinkerton MN, Gaffey BJ, Beggs KT, Milne TJ, Meikle MC. Osteogenic gene expression by human periodontal ligament cells under cyclic tension. J Dent Res 2007; 86:1212-6.
- Wright SD, Ramos RA, Tobias PS, Ulevitch RJ, Mathison JC. CD14, a receptor for complexes of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and LPS binding protein. Science 1990; 249:1431-3.
- 303. Ximénez-Fyvie LA, Haffajee AD, Som S, Thompson M, Torresyap G, Socransky SS. The effect of repeated professional supragingival plaque removal on the composition of the supra- and subgingival microbiota. J Clin Periodontol 2000; 27:637-47.
- Yagyuu T, Ikeda E, Ohgushi H, Tadokoro M, Hirose M, Maeda M, Inagake K, Kirita T. Hard tissue-forming potential of stem/progenitor cells in human dental follicle and dental papilla. Arch Oral Biol 2010; 55:68-76.
- 305. Yamada Y, Ueda M, Hibi H, Baba S. A novel approach to periodontal tissue regeneration with mesenchymal stem cells and platelet-rich plasma using tissue engineering technology: A clinical case report. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2006; 26:363-9.
- 306. Yamagishi VT, Torneck CD, Friedman S, Huang GT, Glogauer M. Blockade of TLR2 inhibits Porphyromonas gingivalis suppression of mineralized matrix formation by human dental pulp stem cells. J Endod 2011; 37:812-8.
- 307. Yang B, Chen G, Li J, Zou Q, Xie D, Chen Y, Wang H, Zheng X, Long J, Tang W, Guo W, Tian W. Tooth root regeneration using dental follicle cell sheets in combination with a dentin matrix-based scaffold. Biomaterials 2012; 33:2449-61.
- Yang Y, Rossi FM, Putnins EE. Periodontal regeneration using engineered bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells. Biomaterials 2010; 31:8574-82.
- Yao L, Jermanus C, Barbetta B, Choi C, Verbeke P, Ojcius DM, Yilmaz O. Porphyromonas gingivalis infection sequesters pro-apoptotic Bad through Akt in primary gingival epithelial cells. Mol Oral Microbiol 2010; 25:89-101.
- 310. Yao S, Pan F, Prpic V, Wise GE. Differentiation of stem cells in the dental follicle. J Dent Res 2008; 87:767-71.

- Yilmaz O, Yao L, Maeda K, Rose TM, Lewis EL, Duman M, Lamont RJ, Ojcius DM. ATP scavenging by the intracellular pathogen Porphyromonas gingivalis inhibits P2X7-mediated host-cell apoptosis. Cell Microbiol 2008; 10:863-75.
- 312. Yokoi T, Saito M, Kiyono T, Iseki S, Kosaka K, Nishida E, Tsubakimoto T, Harada H, Eto K, Noguchi T, Teranaka T. Establishment of immortalized dental follicle cells for generating periodontal ligament in vivo. Cell Tissue Res 2007; 327:301-11.
- Yu N, Oortgiesen DA, Bronckers AL, Yang F, Walboomers XF, Jansen JA. Enhanced periodontal tissue regeneration by periodontal cell implantation. J Clin Periodontol 2013; 40:698-706.
- Zambon JJ, Reynolds HS, Slots J. Black-pigmented Bacteroides spp. in the human oral cavity. Infect Immun 1981; 32:198-203.
- 315. Zhang W, Swearingen EB, Ju J, Rigney T, Tribble GD. Porphyromonas gingivalis invades osteoblasts and inhibits bone formation. Microbes Infect 2010; 12:838-45.
- Zhang Y, Gaekwad J, Wolfert MA, Boons GJ. Synthetic tetra-acylated derivatives of lipid A from Porphyromonas gingivalis are antagonists of human TLR4. Org Biomol Chem 2008; 6:3371-3381.
- Zhao JJ, Feng XP, Zhang XL, Le KY. Effect of Porphyromonas gingivalis and Lactobacillus acidophilus on secretion of IL1B, IL6, and IL8 by gingival epithelial cells. Inflammation 2012; 35:1330-7.
- Zheng W, Wang S, Ma D, Tang L, Duan Y, Jin Y. Loss of proliferation and differentiation capacity of aged human periodontal ligament stem cells and rejuvenation by exposure to the young extrinsic environment. Tissue Eng Part A 2009; 15:2363-71.
- 319. Zhou Q, Desta T, Fenton M, Graves DT, Amar S. Cytokine profiling of macrophages exposed to Porphyromonas gingivalis, its lipopolysaccharide, or its FimA protein. Infect Immun 2005; 73:935-43.
- 320. Zhu Y, Liu T, Song K, Fan X, Ma X, Cui Z. Adipose-derived stem cell: a better stem cell than BMSC. Cell Biochem Funct 2008; 26:664e75.
- 321. Zuk PA, Zhu M, Mizuno H, Huang J, Futrell JW, Katz AJ, Benhaim P, Lorenz HP, Hedrick MH. Multilineage cells from human adipose tissue: implications for cellbased therapies. Tissue Eng 2001; 7:211-28.

9. Acknowledgements

On April 20th 2009, I came in Rostock in order to start my scientific adventure in dental research. I had the privilege to work with great people, who honored me with their trust and offered me the opportunity to explore the fascinating world of stem cell research.

Especially, I wish to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Dr. Hermann Lang, whose wise guidance and sympathetic nature gave me the strength to work hard throughout this exciting research project. I am sincerely grateful for his excellent supervision, his patience and continuous encouragement during my studies.

I am heavily indebted to Prof. Dr. Gustav Steinhoff for giving me the opportunity to collaborate with the excellent stem cell research laboratory of the Department of Cardiac Surgery. I am grateful for his continuous interest in the progress of my studies, his constructive comments and his personal support. I am mostly thankful to him for always believing in my skills.

I owe my sincere thanks to all past and present members of FKGO and RTC lab group in Rostock University for the friendly working atmosphere. In particular, I wish to thank Dr. Cornelia Lux for her kind help and support during the course of my research. I am grateful to Evgenya Delyagina for the excellent technical assistance and our valuable friendship. Thanks to the laboratory technician Margit Fritsche for her practical assistance and excellent lab work. Special thanks to Dr. Nan Ma for the fruitful scientific discussions. I would also like to acknowledge Anna Skorska, Anita Tölk, Dr. Peter Mark, Erik Pittermann, Yue Zhang, Dr. Ralf Gäbel and Marion Ludwig for the collaboration.

I would like to express my thanks to the Medical Faculty of Rostock University for the generous financial support that made this project possible.

Finally, I wish to thank my family for the measureless love, endless support and faith in me. Thank you.

10. Appendix

- A. Curriculum Vitae
- B. Selbständigkeitserklärung